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DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA
+ + + + +
ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE CONTROL BOARD
+ + + + +
MEETING
þ---------------------------------»
IN THE MATTER OF:                 :
Amde Sofenias                     :
t/a Queen Makeda                  :
1917 9th Street, NW               :
Retailer CR - ANC-1B              :
License No. 60510                 : Show
Case #13-CMP-00206 and            : Cause
Case #12-CMP-00631                : Hearing
                                  :
(Served Alcoholic Beverages W/out :
Valid License, Trade Name Change  :
W/out Board Approval, Failed to   :
Maintain Books/Records,           :
Substantial Change in Operation   :
W/out Board Approval-Trade Name,  :
Failed to Post Correct Name,      :
Failed to File Quarterly          :
Statements-2nd Quarter 2012,      :
Failed to Maintain Books/Recs.)   :
þ---------------------------------¼
                 October 2, 2013

            The Alcoholic Beverage Control
Board met in the Alcoholic Beverage Control
Hearing Room, Reeves Building, 2000 14th
Street, N.W., Suite 400S, Washington, D.C.
20009, Chairperson Ruthanne Miller,
presiding.

PRESENT:
RUTHANNE MILLER, Chairperson
NICK ALBERTI, Member
DONALD BROOKS, Member 
HERMAN JONES, Member
MIKE SILVERSTEIN, Member

ALSO PRESENT:
FERNANDO RIVERO, OAG
ABYIE GHENENE/EARL JONES, ABRA Investigators
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1               P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S

2                                      (5:08 p.m.)

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  We are

4 back on the record.  We have two Show Cause

5 Hearings involving Queen Makeda, Case No. 13-

6 CMP-00206 and 12-CMP-00631.  Queen Makeda is

7 located at 1917 9th Street, N.W., License No.

8 60510, in ANC-1B.

9             MR. RIVERO:  Good afternoon, Board

10 Members.  Fernando Rivero for the District of

11 Columbia standing in for Senior Assistant

12 Attorney General, Michael Stern.

13             MR. MPRAS:  Emanuel Mpras

14 representing Queen Makeda.

15             MR. AMDE:  Sofenias Amde, owner of

16 Queen Makeda.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'm sorry, could

19 you repeat that, please?

20             MR. AMDE:  My name is Sofenias

21 Amde.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So
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1 this is a Show Cause Hearing.  Are there any

2 preliminary matters?

3             MR. RIVERO:  The parties had an

4 offer in compromise, but that offer in

5 compromise is no longer on the table and the

6 Government is prepared to move forward with

7 the Show Cause Hearing in the cases called

8 today.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 

10 Anything the licensee wishes to add before we

11 proceed?

12             MR. MPRAS:  I'm sorry, ma'am?

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Anything the

14 licensee wishes to add before we proceed?

15             MR. MPRAS:  No, ma'am.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Yes,

17 we are ready.  Are you ready?

18             MR. RIVERO:  Certainly.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

20             MR. RIVERO:  Good afternoon, Board

21 Members.  We are here in the matter of Queen

22 Makeda in consolidated cases 13-CMP-00206 and
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1 12-CMP-00631.  The cases present multiple

2 violations of the DC Code including selling

3 alcohol without a license, using a trade name

4 without approval, making substantial trade

5 change without approval, having no window

6 lettering, failing to maintain books and

7 records and failure to file a quarterly

8 report.

9             The establishment has a very long

10 and clear history of violations of the

11 District of Columbia Code.  The Government

12 will prove through witnesses today that the

13 violations it lists in its Notices to Show

14 Cause in the two respective cases are true.

15             In Case No. 12-CMP-00631, the

16 Government will call Investigator Abyie

17 Ghenene and in Case 13-CMP-00206, the

18 Government will call Investigator Earl Jones. 

19 This is my opening statement.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So you are

21 going to, as you said, consolidate these cases

22 and present your case for both cases and then
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1 is that your understanding of how we will be

2 proceeding?

3             MR. MPRAS:  Yes, Madam Chair.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Good. 

5 Okay.  Thank you.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Madam Chair, may

7 I just interject here for a moment?

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  This morning we

10 postponed -- I'm trying to figure out how many

11 cases.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We postponed

13 two.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  At least two

15 cases.  Two cases, so --

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- until this

18 afternoon at this hearing.  So I think we

19 should address those cases also.  I'm not sure

20 they are kind of in limbo now.

21             MR. RIVERO:  Well, there are two

22 cases that were scheduled for 9:30 this
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1 morning.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes, maybe the

3 Chair would call those.

4             MR. RIVERO:  Those cases -- sure. 

5 Those cases are in status stage, those cases

6 will be called.  We have representations to

7 make about those cases.  We don't have --

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I was

9 planning to do it at the end of the Show Cause

10 Hearing, but if you prefer that we do it now,

11 then --

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Oh, okay, fine. 

13 We can do it whenever, just so I know that it

14 is being taken care of.  Thank you.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

16             MR. RIVERO:  So fine.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

18             MR. RIVERO:  So we will address

19 those cases then when they are called.  We

20 have representations to make about those as

21 well.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay.
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1             MR. RIVERO:  So that concludes the

2 Government's opening statement.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Does

4 the licensee have an opening statement?

5             MR. MPRAS:  Yes, ma'am.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

7             MR. MPRAS:  Madam Chair, the

8 alleged issues -- I'm sorry.  The alleged

9 violations of the DC Code we will show through

10 testimony of the general manager are not as

11 specified.  And the establishment did take the

12 necessary steps to be in compliance with the

13 DC Code.  And we will have at the most two

14 witnesses, the owner and the general manager.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr.

16 Rivero?

17             MR. RIVERO:  Thank you.  The

18 Government will call Investigator Ghenene to

19 the stand, please.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Hi.

21             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Hi.

22 Whereupon,
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1            INVESTIGATOR ABYIE GHENENE

2 was called as a witness by Counsel for the

3 Government, and having been first duly sworn,

4 assumed the witness stand and was examined and

5 testified as follows:

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

7                DIRECT EXAMINATION

8             MR. RIVERO:  Good afternoon.

9             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Good

10 afternoon.

11             MR. RIVERO:  Can you tell us your

12 name and spell it for the record, please?

13             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Sure. 

14 Investigator Abyie Ghenene, A-B-Y-I-E last

15 name G-H-E-N-E-N-E.

16             MR. RIVERO:  Thank you.  And, Mr.

17 Ghenene, what is your occupation?

18             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  I'm an

19 Investigator for the Alcoholic Beverage

20 Regulation Administration.

21             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And how long

22 have you been employed there?
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1             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE: 

2 Approximately two and a half years.

3             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And what are

4 your duties as an Alcoholic Beverage

5 Regulation Administration Investigator?

6             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  To perform

7 inspections and investigations in ABC-licensed

8 establishments within the District of

9 Columbia.

10             MR. RIVERO:  Thank you. 

11 Investigator Ghenene, are you familiar with

12 the establishment known as Queen Makeda?

13             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Yes, sir.

14             MR. RIVERO:  How are you familiar

15 with that establishment?

16             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  I was

17 assigned to deliver a quarterly statement

18 violation to that establishment in 2012.

19             MR. RIVERO:  And when more

20 specifically in 2012?

21             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  It was in,

22 I believe it was, the end of July specifically
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1 the beginning of August 2012.

2             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And what

3 happened?

4             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  The way the

5 quarterly statements are divided up, the

6 Compliance Analyst gives them to our

7 supervisors.  Our supervisors then give us,

8 the Investigators, a list of approximately six

9 to eight establishments where we are to

10 conduct books and records checks, which

11 include examining records of food sales and

12 alcohol sales, as well as alcohol invoices

13 which demonstrate where the alcohol was

14 purchased.

15             In addition, we conduct regulatory

16 inspection and then based off of our findings,

17 we either issue a written citation or an

18 investigative report.

19             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And you

20 mentioned a quarterly statement violation. 

21 For what quarter would that be?

22             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  It was for
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1 the period April 1, 2012 through June 30,

2 2012.

3             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And you said

4 you were given a list?

5             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Yes, sir.

6             MR. RIVERO:  And what was on that

7 list?

8             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  I don't

9 remember exactly, but I believe it was about

10 six to eight establishments that had not filed

11 their quarterly statement.

12             MR. RIVERO:  Was this

13 establishment on that list?

14             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Yes, sir.

15             MR. RIVERO:  What did you do then?

16             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  From that

17 point forward, I attempted to enter and make

18 contact with the owner of Queen Makeda and I

19 was unsuccessful.

20             MR. RIVERO:  What do you mean by

21 attempted?

22             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  I left
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1 telephone messages.  I went by the

2 establishment and there was nobody there.

3             MR. RIVERO:  During what times of

4 the day did you go?

5             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  During

6 normal 9:00 to 5:00, 9:00 to 7:00 operating

7 hours.

8             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And did you

9 ultimately succeed in contacting the

10 establishment?

11             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  I did, but

12 through another Investigator.

13             MR. RIVERO:  Tell me that.  What

14 happened?

15             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  I asked

16 another Investigator, ABRA Investigator, at

17 that time ABRA Investigator Tyrone Lawson --

18             MR. RIVERO:  Um-hum.

19             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  -- if he

20 could help me out, since he had a little bit

21 more familiarity with the establishment and

22 its operating hours.  I asked if he would go
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1 by there and conduct a regulatory inspection

2 and a books and records check.

3             MR. RIVERO:  And what happened?

4             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  He did so. 

5 And I believe that was on September 18, 2012.

6             MR. RIVERO:  Um-hum.

7             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  And he was

8 able to find out --

9             MR. MPRAS:  Excuse me.  I want to

10 object to this testimony.  I know Investigator

11 Lawson is no longer with ABRA, but he is an 

12 employee of the DC Government and available to

13 testify to these facts.  Thus, it's

14 inappropriate for Investigator Ghenene to

15 testify on his behalf.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Rivero?

17             MR. RIVERO:  Thank you.  Hearsay

18 is perfectly admissible in administrative

19 proceedings.  Gropp v. District of Columbia. 

20 The DC Code of Appeals has said that.  What is

21 important about hearsay testimony is that it

22 has to have sufficient indicia of reliability. 
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1 There is no information here to give us any

2 doubt as to whether the witness on the stand

3 is making this up for instance as to whether,

4 in fact, the visit didn't take place for

5 instance.

6             There is absolutely no evidence

7 introduced to get -- to effect the inherent

8 ability of hearsay testimony to be admitted as

9 reliable in these proceedings.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I overrule

11 the objection.  That is correct that hearsay

12 evidence is admissible in administrative

13 hearings, but I will say that we understand

14 the reason for the Hearsay Rule and we will

15 give it the weight that we deem appropriate,

16 given the circumstances.

17             MR. RIVERO:  So please continue

18 describing what Investigator Lawson, you say,

19 did on September 18th.

20             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Sure. 

21 Investigator Lawson informed me that he went

22 to the establishment at approximately 10:35
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1 p.m. on September 18, 2012 and made contact

2 with ABRA ABC Manager Eyob Asbeha and he took

3 down his information along with Mr. Asbeha --

4 he signed the document, the regulatory

5 inspection as well.

6             But Investigator Lawson informed

7 me that Mr. Asbeha was unable to produce any

8 alcohol invoices demonstrating where they had

9 purchased any of the alcohol in the

10 establishment, as well as they had no guest

11 checks demonstrating any food sales.

12             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And how do you

13 know this from that -- how do you know that

14 Investigator Lawson did these things that you

15 are describing?

16             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE: 

17 Investigator Lawson and I were in telephone --

18 we had telephone communication pretty much

19 surrounding the actual event as well as the

20 following day.

21             MR. RIVERO:  So the day of the

22 event is what you are saying?
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1             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Yes.

2             MR. RIVERO:  Which was again?

3             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  September

4 18, 2012.

5             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  Let me go

6 ahead and show you a document that I will mark

7 Government 1 for identification.

8             (Whereupon, the document was

9             marked as Government Exhibit 1 for

10             identification.)

11             MR. RIVERO:  And then a copy of

12 which has been shown to the licensee via

13 counsel and copies of which, I understand, the

14 Board already possesses.

15             And can you tell me what that

16 document is, please?

17             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  It's my

18 investigative report.

19             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And what's the

20 date of that report?

21             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  The date of

22 the occurrence is August 1, 2012.
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1             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  Did you write

2 that report?

3             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Yes.

4             MR. RIVERO:  And this is a copy,

5 correct?

6             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Yes, sir.

7             MR. RIVERO:  Just take a moment to

8 make sure that it is an accurate copy of the

9 report that you wrote.  Take a moment to make

10 sure that it is an accurate copy of the report

11 that you wrote.

12             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Yes, it is. 

13 And I would like to amend one of my

14 statements.  I am recalling now that at the

15 time of Investigator Lawson's inspection, he

16 did indicate that they had a few invoices from

17 2011 and 2012, but nothing leading up to that

18 date.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

20             MR. RIVERO:  Thank you.  All

21 right.  I would like to move into evidence

22 Government's Exhibit 1, the investigative
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1 report written by the Investigator, the

2 witness.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I do

4 have a question though.  Are you amending the

5 report or are you adding --

6             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  My --

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- it was

8 just testimony?

9             MR. RIVERO:  Correct.

10             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Yes, ma'am.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

12 right.  

13             MR. RIVERO:  But not the report.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you have

15 any objection?

16             MR. MPRAS:  No.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It's part of

18 the record.  Okay.  It's admitted.

19             (Whereupon, the document marked as

20             Government Exhibit 1 was received

21             in evidence.)

22             MR. RIVERO:  Let me just go ahead
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1 and hand the report back to you.  How many

2 pages is the report, this document?

3             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Four pages.

4             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  Look at the

5 last page of this document, please.  What does

6 that look like to you?

7             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  A

8 regulatory inspection.

9             MR. RIVERO:  A form?

10             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Oh, it's a

11 form, um-hum.

12             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And this is --

13 is this a form that you all use?

14             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Yes, sir.

15             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And what do

16 you use this form for?

17             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  We use it

18 for conducting regulatory inspections.

19             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  All right. 

20 And this is a form that indicates what with

21 respect to a regulatory inspection?

22             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  It
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1 indicates the presence and the accuracy of

2 certain licenses, operating hours, sales.

3             MR. RIVERO:  For whom was this

4 regulatory inspection?  For what

5 establishment?

6             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  For Queen

7 Makeda.

8             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And what date

9 was the investigation conducted?

10             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  September

11 18, 2012.

12             MR. RIVERO:  At what time was the

13 investigation conducted?

14             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  From --

15 well, the -- this document was -- began at

16 10:35 p.m.

17             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  All right. 

18 And there is a box there that says license

19 number.  Is there a license number there?

20             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Yes, sir.

21             MR. RIVERO:  What license number

22 do you see there?
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1             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  It looks

2 like 0 or that might -- I can't really tell. 

3 It's 060510.

4             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And there is

5 an expiration date under that license number,

6 right?

7             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Yes, sir.

8             MR. RIVERO:  What is the date

9 indicated in that document?

10             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  3/31/13.

11             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And there is a

12 license class, right?

13             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Yes, sir.

14             MR. RIVERO:  What's the license

15 class indicated there?

16             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  CR.

17             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  There is a

18 listing here for ABC manager.

19             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Yes, sir.

20             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  Is there a

21 name there?

22             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Yes, sir.
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1             MR. RIVERO:  What is the name

2 listed under ABC manager?

3             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Eyob K.

4 Asbeha.

5             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And there is

6 some writing next to that.  What can you tell

7 us that writing is?

8             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  That's an

9 ABC manager's license number and the

10 expiration date.

11             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And what was

12 the expiration date there?

13             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  It's

14 10/21/12.

15             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And there is

16 something -- there is a line here called C of

17 O number.

18             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Yes, sir.

19             MR. RIVERO:  Do you see that?

20             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Yes, sir.

21             MR. RIVERO:  What is written

22 there?
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1             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Unable to

2 locate.

3             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  Now, there is

4 some handwriting written down below.  It says

5 remarks to include confirmation.  Do you see

6 that?

7             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Yes, sir.

8             MR. RIVERO:  Take a moment to -- I

9 know it might not be easy to read, but just

10 take a moment and read that.  When you

11 understand it, read it out, so that the Board

12 can understand.

13             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Okay.  It

14 says conducted following RI for A. Ghenene's

15 QS Case.

16             MR. RIVERO:  What is RI?

17             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Regulatory

18 inspection.

19             MR. RIVERO:  What is QS?

20             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Quarterly

21 statement.

22             MR. RIVERO:  Continue.
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1             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Did not

2 have required invoices on the premises, only

3 had 2011 and 2012.  Did not have 2009 and 2010

4 invoices.

5             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  Now, there is

6 a box checked yes right below that.  What does

7 that mean?  Yes to what?

8             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Advised on

9 -- advised establishment on quarterly

10 statement requirements.

11             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And now, there

12 is some signatures at the bottom.  Is that

13 correct?

14             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Yes, sir.

15             MR. RIVERO:  Is there an

16 Investigator's signature?

17             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Yes, sir.

18             MR. RIVERO:  What signature is

19 that?

20             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  That is

21 Investigator Lawson's.

22             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And I guess
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1 there's a number there?

2             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Yes, sir.

3             MR. RIVERO:  What is that number?

4             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  That's his

5 badge number.

6             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  

7             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  No. 10.

8             MR. RIVERO:  All right.  And then

9 there is a signature over where it says ABC

10 manager, right?

11             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Yes, sir.

12             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  It might be

13 hard to read, but there is a signature there.

14             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Yes, sir.

15             MR. RIVERO:  Somebody signed it?

16             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Somebody

17 signed it.

18             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  That's good. 

19 All right.  I don't have any further questions

20 about that.

21             I'm going to show you another

22 document, which I'm going to go ahead and mark
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1 Government's No. 2 for identification, a copy

2 of which has been shared with the licensee's

3 counsel and copies of which I'm not sure that

4 the Board may have, but I have for

5 distribution.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Whoops, I

7 guess you are going to have to distribute.

8             MR. RIVERO:  Permission to

9 approach?

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.  Thank

11 you.

12             MR. RIVERO:  Um-hum.  This will be

13 marked Government's 2 for identification.

14             (Whereupon, the document was

15             marked as Government Exhibit 2 for

16             identification.)

17             MR. RIVERO:  Can you tell us what

18 that document is?

19             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  It's the

20 investigative history for Queen Makeda.

21             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And it is

22 current as of what date?
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1             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  9/25/2013.

2             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And how do you

3 know that that's current as of today?

4             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  I printed

5 it out.

6             MR. RIVERO:  When?

7             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE: 

8 Approximately, 45 minutes ago.

9             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And where does

10 this history come from, this information?

11             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  From the

12 ABRA records.

13             MR. RIVERO:  ABRA records.  Okay. 

14 I would like to introduce into evidence

15 Government's No. 2, the most current

16 investigative history for the establishment.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

18             MR. MPRAS:  No objection.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 

20 That's admitted then.

21             MR. RIVERO:  All right.  

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It's Exhibit
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1 No. 2.

2             (Whereupon, the document marked as

3             Government Exhibit 2 was received

4             in evidence.)

5             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  I would just

6 like you to very quickly tell us these -- what

7 are these entries?

8             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  These are

9 different cases that were written about the

10 establishment.

11             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  What is the

12 oldest -- the date of the oldest such case?

13             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  The oldest

14 is August 1, 2007.

15             MR. RIVERO:  And what is the

16 newest such case?

17             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  September

18 8, 2013.

19             MR. RIVERO:  Thank you.  No

20 further questions for the witness, at this

21 time.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Cross?
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1             MR. MPRAS:  Yes, ma'am.

2                 CROSS-EXAMINATION

3             MR. MPRAS:  Investigator Ghenene,

4 you stated you were given a list of the

5 establishments to visit regarding quarterly

6 statement violations?

7             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Yes.

8             MR. MPRAS:  Okay.  Were you the

9 Investigator that discovered these violations?

10             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  No.

11             MR. MPRAS:  No.  So you are merely

12 giving --

13             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Excuse me,

14 I'm sorry.  I did not discover the quarterly

15 statement violation.

16             MR. MPRAS:  Okay.  Thank you.

17             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Yes.

18             MR. MPRAS:  Now, so you were

19 simply giving the task of informing someone

20 that someone else has determined that they

21 violated -- that they hadn't submitted a

22 quarterly statement on time?



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 30

1             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  No.

2             MR. MPRAS:  Please explain.

3             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  I'm tasked

4 with advising the licensees of the quarterly

5 statement violation, as well as conducting a

6 books and records test/check.

7             MR. MPRAS:  Um-hum.

8             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  And a

9 regulatory inspection.  And in the event that

10 there is additional violations, create an

11 investigative report.

12             MR. MPRAS:  Well, you, yourself,

13 did not discover the quarterly statement

14 violation?

15             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  No.

16             MR. MPRAS:  No.  Okay.  And you,

17 yourself, did not conduct the regulatory

18 inspection?

19             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  No.

20             MR. MPRAS:  And you, yourself, did

21 not discover any other violation that happened

22 as listed in your report in Government Exhibit
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1 1?

2             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  No.

3             MR. MPRAS:  No.  

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Could you

5 repeat that question?  I'm sorry.  You didn't

6 do what?

7             MR. MPRAS:  The question was you,

8 yourself, as the Investigator, did not

9 discover any violations that are listed on the

10 Government's Exhibit 1.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

12 you.

13             MR. MPRAS:  Now, in your report

14 you state that it was Investigator Lawson who

15 visited the establishment.  Is that correct?

16             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  It was?

17             MR. MPRAS:  It was Investigator

18 Lawson that made contact with the

19 establishment?

20             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Yes.

21             MR. MPRAS:  Yes, okay.  Could you,

22 please, tell us why it was not Investigator
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1 Lawson that created this report?

2             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  I asked

3 Investigator Lawson to conduct the regulatory

4 inspection and books and records check.  It

5 was my case to write.

6             MR. MPRAS:  Okay.  So It is your

7 case and you created a report based on

8 information that was solely provided to you by

9 Investigator Lawson?

10             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  No.

11             MR. MPRAS:  As far as his visit?

12             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  No.  There

13 was other information that I gathered from

14 other --

15             MR. MPRAS:  And what information

16 did you personally gather, that was not

17 provided by Investigator Lawson?

18             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  There was

19 information provided by the Compliance Analyst

20 as well.  It's not unusual for other people to

21 conduct regulatory inspections for use in

22 other people's cases.  That's not unusual.
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1             MR. MPRAS:  So that's what

2 happened?

3             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Yes.

4             MR. MPRAS:  I understand.  Now,

5 since the -- you stated it was a quarterly

6 statement, the second quarter of 2012 that was

7 not properly submitted.  Is that right?

8             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  I'm not

9 sure if it was the second quarter, but I do

10 know it's the period April 1, 2012.

11             MR. MPRAS:  Okay.  

12             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Through

13 June 30, 2012.

14             MR. MPRAS:  Do you know if that

15 document has since been submitted?

16             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  No, sir.

17             MR. MPRAS:  You do not know or --

18             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  No, sir, I

19 do not know.

20             MR. MPRAS:  Now, the date of

21 occurrence in your report, is that the date

22 the alleged violation took place?
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1             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  You will

2 have to be more specific.

3             MR. MPRAS:  The date of

4 occurrence, it's Government Exhibit 1, it's

5 the first page top.  It says date of

6 occurrence.  You have it listed as --

7             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Yes.

8             MR. MPRAS:  -- August 1, 2012.

9             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  I

10 understand that part.  I'm asking you, you

11 have to be more specific with the violation.

12             MR. MPRAS:  What does that date

13 mean?

14             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Okay. 

15 That's the date of the quarterly statement

16 violation.

17             MR. MPRAS:  Okay.  And what is the

18 date of the report submission?

19             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  That would

20 be difficult to tell.

21             MR. MPRAS:  So you can't tell me

22 when the report was completed and submitted?
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1             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  No.

2             MR. MPRAS:  Okay.  

3             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  The report

4 goes through a process of going back and forth

5 through supervisor and the Chief of

6 Investigations.

7             MR. MPRAS:  Because you have, it

8 seems, two dates of occurrences being that

9 there are different violations of August 12th

10 and September 18th, correct?

11             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Yes.

12             MR. MPRAS:  Now, on the last page

13 of the report of Government's Exhibit 1, Mr.

14 Rivero identified it as the form.  It's

15 regulatory inspection of licensed premises

16 form.

17             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Um-hum.

18             MR. MPRAS:  Can you identify the

19 signature of the approved manager at the

20 bottom?

21             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  No, I

22 cannot.
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1             MR. MPRAS:  Okay.  And are you

2 familiar with Mr. Lawson's signature or are

3 you identifying it by the print and the badge

4 number?

5             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  I am

6 actually familiar with --

7             MR. MPRAS:  Okay.  

8             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  --

9 Investigator Lawson's signature.  In addition

10 to his badge number.  And he handed it to me.

11             MR. MPRAS:  All right.  Thank you. 

12 No further questions.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Board

14 questions?  Okay.  Thank you very much.

15             (Whereupon, witness excused.)

16             INVESTIGATOR GHENENE:  Thank you.

17             MR. RIVERO:  Thank you.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you have

19 another witness?

20             MR. RIVERO:  The Government has

21 finished its case.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  
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1             MR. RIVERO:  With respect to Case

2 No. ending 631.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, good,

4 okay.  I thought you were consolidating them

5 in the same case.

6             MR. RIVERO:  Oh, well, I mean, I

7 was going to give them an opportunity --

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  To --

9             MR. RIVERO:  -- as to 631, but if

10 you want to move on to 206, I am happy to do

11 that --

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No.  What

13 else --

14             MR. RIVERO:  -- as well.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  However it

16 works best for you.

17             MR. RIVERO:  We will be moving on

18 to 206.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

20             MR. RIVERO:  The Government will

21 call Investigator Earl Jones to the stand,

22 please.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Good

2 afternoon.

3             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Good

4 afternoon.

5 Whereupon,

6              INVESTIGATOR EARL JONES

7 was called as a witness by Counsel for the

8 Government, and having been first duly sworn,

9 assumed the witness stand and was examined and

10 testified as follows:

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

12 you.

13                DIRECT EXAMINATION

14             MR. RIVERO:  Hello, good

15 afternoon.  Can you state your name for the

16 record and spell it, please?

17             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Earl Jones. 

18 First name Earl, E-A-R-L last name Jones, J-O-

19 N-E-S.

20             MR. RIVERO:  Mr. Jones, what is

21 your occupation?

22             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  I'm an
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1 Investigator with the Alcoholic Beverage

2 Regulation Administration.

3             MR. RIVERO:  How long have you

4 been in investigation with the Administration?

5             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Approximately

6 4.5 years, sir.

7             MR. RIVERO:  And what are your

8 duties as an Investigator?

9             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  I conduct

10 inspections and investigations of licensed ABC

11 establishments within the District of

12 Columbia.

13             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And are you

14 familiar with an establishment known as Queen

15 Makeda?

16             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, sir.

17             MR. RIVERO:  How are you familiar

18 with that establishment?

19             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  It has been

20 on a monitoring list of mine for a while now,

21 so it's -- that's kind of when I'm working on

22 nights, that's where I'm assigned to monitor.
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1             MR. RIVERO:  And what do you mean

2 by a while now?

3             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Probably over

4 the last, I would say, year or so.

5             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And have you

6 had cause to draft a report on this particular

7 establishment?

8             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, sir.

9             MR. RIVERO:  And what was the date

10 of the incident involved?

11             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  On this

12 incident, it was April 18, 2013.

13             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And what

14 happened on that day?  What did -- where did

15 you go?

16             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  On this

17 particular evening, again, I was assigned to

18 the 9th Street Corridor, the 1900 Block.  And

19 myself and Investigator Derek Brooks, who I

20 was training at the time, we went by the

21 establishment and we observed that the trade

22 name of the establishment was different than
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1 what the license -- what the establishment is

2 licensed to have.

3             MR. RIVERO:  What trade name did

4 you observe on the establishment?

5             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  On the front

6 of the establishment it indicated that the

7 name of the establishment was Kiss Lounge.

8             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And you said

9 that it was different from the record.  What

10 do you mean by that?

11             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  The ABRA

12 records revealed that the name of the

13 establishment is actually Queen Makeda.

14             MR. RIVERO:  What did you do after

15 you observed that?

16             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  At that

17 point, Investigator Brooks and myself went

18 inside to speak with management.

19             MR. RIVERO:  So what happened

20 after you entered the establishment?

21             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  We entered

22 the establishment and spoke with the ABC
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1 manager, Mr. Eyob Asbeha.  And we identified

2 ourselves and indicated that we were actually

3 there to monitor as well as to conduct a

4 regulatory inspection.

5             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And then what

6 did you say to the ABC manager besides that?

7             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  At that

8 point, I pointed out the fact that the front

9 of the establishment states Kiss Lounge when

10 actually the name of the establishment is

11 Queen Makeda.  Mr. Asbeha said that he

12 realized that the name of the establishment is

13 actually Queen Makeda, but he said that there

14 were a lot of things that were going on

15 between he and the owner of the establishment,

16 at that point in time, where he was trying to

17 get the establishment transferred over into

18 his name, at that point in time.

19             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And what else

20 did he say to you or did you say to him in

21 that conversation?

22             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  As I started
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1 to conduct the regulatory inspection, I

2 observed that the ABC license, at that point

3 in time, was expired.

4             MR. RIVERO:  How did you observe

5 that?

6             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  On the

7 license it indicated that the expiration date

8 was 3/31/13.

9             MR. RIVERO:  Um-hum.

10             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  At that

11 point, I advised him that they were operating

12 on an expired ABC license as well.

13             MR. RIVERO:  Advised whom?

14             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  I advised the

15 ABC manager, Mr. Asbeha.

16             MR. RIVERO:  Uh-huh, go ahead.

17             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  That they

18 were operating on an expired ABC license.

19             MR. RIVERO:  And what was the

20 response?

21             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  He stated

22 that he didn't, at that point, realize that it
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1 was expired.  But again he pointed out that

2 there was a lot of things that were being done

3 as far as his transfer was concerned, so he

4 kind of indicated that his hands were tied

5 until this whole transfer thing went on

6 between he and the owner of the establishment.

7             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And then what

8 happened?

9             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  At that

10 point, I spoke with him with reference to

11 books and records.  He indicated that the

12 owner of the establishment keeps the books and

13 records at his home.  I also advised him that

14 due to the license being expired that they

15 should not be serving or selling alcohol and

16 there were patrons inside the establishment

17 consuming alcoholic beverages.

18             MR. RIVERO:  Did you observe this?

19             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, sir.

20             MR. RIVERO:  You observed the

21 service and sale of alcoholic beverages, at

22 this time?
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1             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, sir.

2             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And then what

3 happened after that?

4             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  At that

5 point, we conducted the -- finished the

6 regulatory inspection and we exited the

7 establishment.

8             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And then where

9 did you go after you exited the establishment?

10             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  We monitored

11 some more establishments and then went back to

12 the -- headed back to the office.

13             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And what

14 happened there?

15             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  At that

16 point, I reviewed the records of Queen Makeda,

17 which indicated that -- I just wanted to make

18 sure that maybe they had a new license, but

19 they just hadn't posted it, but in fact I did

20 discover that they had not -- the license had

21 not been renewed, so the license was, in fact,

22 expired.
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1             And they had not also applied for

2 a trade name change to the establishment.

3             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And then what

4 did you do next in your investigation?

5             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  At that

6 point, Investigator Brooks and I monitored the

7 establishment a few more nights, meaning on

8 the 19th, the 20th and the 22nd.  On each one of

9 these dates, from monitoring from outside, we

10 observed that the establishment was still

11 under the -- going under the name of Kiss

12 Lounge.  And on the 19th we had gone in and

13 observed individuals -- I'm sorry.

14             On the 20th we had gone in and

15 observed individuals consuming alcoholic

16 beverages.

17             MR. RIVERO:  And who is we?

18             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Myself and

19 Investigator Brooks.

20             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And you went

21 in and how did you enter?  Did you identify

22 yourselves?
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1             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  No, we just

2 went in.  We went in in an undercover

3 capacity.

4             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And describe

5 what you saw when you went in in terms of the

6 service of alcohol on that date.

7             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  On this date,

8 we had went direct -- we had gone directly to

9 the second floor.  There is a -- once you

10 reach the second floor landing, there is a

11 small lounge room or a small room to the left

12 hand side.  At that point, I had encountered

13 two female patrons who were consuming a bottle

14 of wine.

15             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  All right.  I

16 am going to show you a document that I'm going

17 to mark Government's Exhibit 1 for

18 identification, a copy of which has been

19 shared with licensee counsel and a copy of

20 which, I understand, the Board already has.

21             (Whereupon, the document was

22             marked as Government Exhibit 1 for
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1             identification.)

2             MR. RIVERO:  And I want you to,

3 please, tell me what this document is.

4             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  This is my

5 case report.

6             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  Well, it's a

7 copy, right?

8             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, sir.

9             MR. RIVERO:  So I want you to just

10 take a moment to leaf through it and make sure

11 you have satisfied yourself that it's an

12 accurate copy of the report that you drafted.

13             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, sir.

14             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And for what

15 case is this report?

16             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Case No. 13-

17 CMP-00206.

18             MR. RIVERO:  For what

19 establishment?

20             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  For Queen

21 Makeda.

22             MR. RIVERO:  For what date of
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1 appearance?

2             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  April 18,

3 2013.

4             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  The Government

5 will move Government's Exhibit 1 into

6 evidence, at this time, the investigative

7 report written by the Investigator, the

8 witness.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 

10 Submitted.

11             MR. MPRAS:  No objection.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you. 

13 Okay.

14             (Whereupon, the document marked as

15             Government Exhibit 1 was received

16             in evidence.)

17             MR. RIVERO:  Investigator Jones, I

18 would like to draw your attention to some

19 exhibits that you have attached to this

20 report.  It looks like Exhibit 1 on the side.

21             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  yes, sir.

22             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  Could you turn
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1 to that page?

2             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, sir.

3             MR. RIVERO:  What is that page?

4             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  This is the

5 regulatory inspection that was conducted.

6             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  

7             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  On the 18th.

8             MR. RIVERO:  I see.  And the

9 regulatory inspection form says that the

10 inspection was conducted on what date?

11             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  On the 18th of

12 April.

13             MR. RIVERO:  At what time?

14             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  It is a

15 little foggy, but I want to say it's 11:35.

16             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  By the way,

17 18th of April of what year?

18             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  I'm sorry,

19 2013.

20             MR. RIVERO:  Thank you.  Is there

21 a license number listed there?

22             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  060510.



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 51

1             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And what's the

2 expiration date right under it?

3             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  3/31/13.

4             MR. RIVERO:  For what license

5 class?

6             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  CR.

7             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  There is a

8 field and it says ABC Manager?

9             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, sir.

10             MR. RIVERO:  What is written in

11 the field?

12             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Eyob Asbeha.

13             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And there is

14 some writing next to that.  What is that?

15             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  That would be

16 his ABRA manager's license --

17             MR. RIVERO:  And --

18             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  -- number and

19 expiration date.

20             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And now it

21 indicates -- at the bottom there is some

22 writing here.  Is that your writing?
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1             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, sir.

2             MR. RIVERO:  What did you write?

3             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  I stated that

4 there was a trade name violation.  Kiss Lounge

5 is being displayed.  No books and records. 

6 ABC License is expired 3/31/13.

7             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And did you

8 sign this?

9             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, sir.

10             MR. RIVERO:  And where?

11             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Under

12 Investigator's signature or on top of it.

13             MR. RIVERO:  All right.  And then

14 there is a signature on the other side of that

15 next to that, right?

16             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, sir.

17             MR. RIVERO:  Who signed that?

18             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  I want to say

19 it was Mr. Asbeha.

20             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  Right.  Let's

21 go ahead and look at what you call Exhibit 2,

22 which is just the next page.
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1             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Um-hum.

2             MR. RIVERO:  It's a photograph.

3             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Um-hum.

4             MR. RIVERO:  A photograph of what?

5             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  The front of

6 Queen Makeda.

7             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And what

8 window lettering did you observe in that case?

9             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  There was no

10 window lettering that matched this.

11             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And what did

12 the window lettering say?

13             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Queen Makeda.

14             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  Let's turn to

15 Exhibit 3, which is the page right after that.

16             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, sir.

17             MR. RIVERO:  What is that?

18             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  That is a

19 copy of Queen Makeda's ABC License.

20             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And what does

21 it say there in terms of expiration date at

22 the bottom?
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1             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  3/31/2013.

2             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  All right.  I

3 want to then turn your attention to, skip two

4 pages, what you call Exhibit 5.

5             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, sir.

6             MR. RIVERO:  It's a photograph of

7 people.

8             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Um-hum.

9             MR. RIVERO:  What can you tell us

10 about that photo?

11             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  These were

12 the two females who were in the small room.

13             MR. RIVERO:  And what were they

14 doing?

15             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Holding up a

16 bottle of wine.

17             MR. RIVERO:  Who took this photo?

18             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  I took it.

19             MR. RIVERO:  And on what date was

20 this photo taken?

21             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  That was on

22 the 20th.
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1             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  I would like

2 to turn your attention to the last page of

3 your report.  It looks like a copy of

4 something you see on the Internet.  What is

5 that?

6             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  This is -- I

7 did an Internet search for Kiss Lounge and

8 this is what came up.

9             MR. RIVERO:  Do you recall on what

10 date you did this search?

11             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  This was also

12 done on the 20th.

13             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  No further

14 questions for the witness, at this time.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Cross?

16                 CROSS-EXAMINATION

17             MR. MPRAS:  Investigator Jones --

18             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, sir.

19             MR. MPRAS:  -- you state that you

20 have been monitoring the establishment for

21 about a year or so, give or take?

22             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, sir.



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 56

1             MR. MPRAS:  Are you still

2 monitoring the establishment?  Is it still on

3 your list?

4             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  It is still

5 on my list, yes, sir.

6             MR. MPRAS:  Okay.  And when you

7 last monitored the establishment, was that

8 window lettering there?

9             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  The window

10 lettering does state Queen Makeda.  However,

11 the Kiss Lounge is not -- is gone.  It's not

12 there any longer.

13             MR. MPRAS:  And you also stated

14 that you returned to the office and you did a

15 review of ABRA records and you saw that the

16 license was, indeed, expired?

17             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, sir.

18             MR. MPRAS:  Was that due to their

19 failure to renew it only?  Was there anything

20 else behind that?

21             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  We don't get

22 -- when we review the records of licensed
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1 establishments, sometimes there is only bits

2 and pieces of information.  However, it is

3 clear that either a license was renewed or it

4 wasn't renewed.

5             MR. MPRAS:  Okay.  To your

6 knowledge, is their license current right now?

7             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes.

8             MR. MPRAS:  Okay.  And do you know

9 when it was renewed, give or take?

10             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  I believe it

11 was renewed, I want to say, maybe May or June.

12             MR. MPRAS:  But you're not

13 certain?

14             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  I'm not

15 certain.  But it was -- it could have been

16 earlier than that, but it was -- it --

17             MR. MPRAS:  Definitely by then

18 though?

19             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  It was

20 definitely by then, yes.

21             MR. MPRAS:  Thank you.  Now, you

22 state you were monitoring the establishment
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1 from outside and you saw that it was

2 operating.  Is that correct?

3             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, sir.

4             MR. MPRAS:  Now, from outside

5 could you positively tell if people were

6 consuming alcohol or not?

7             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Not from

8 outside, no.

9             MR. MPRAS:  Okay.  Could it be

10 possible that, at that time, the venue was

11 open and not serving alcohol, but only food

12 and, I believe they have, hookah?

13             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  That very

14 well could have happened on the days that I

15 did not go inside, yes.

16             MR. MPRAS:  Okay.  Now, Mr. Jones,

17 would you consider -- I mean, we have the

18 investigative history, obviously, as part of

19 the record.  But in your opinion as an

20 Investigator, does this establishment pose a

21 danger or threat to public safety or the

22 community at-large?
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1             MR. RIVERO:  I'm going to object

2 to that question.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What's the

4 basis of your objection?

5             MR. RIVERO:  The Investigator is

6 not a police officer.  

7             MR. MPRAS:  But he can testify to

8 his experiences as an ABRA Investigator.  And

9 it is substantial.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, I think

11 I will allow it, if you have an opinion.

12             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  In my

13 observations of the establishment, I have only

14 had one incident where I was called where

15 there was a threat of violence.  Public

16 safety, I don't see anything.  I haven't

17 observed anything that there was a public

18 safety issue.

19             MR. MPRAS:  And, sir, looking at

20 their investigative history, it seems that,

21 while not to minimize it at all, the

22 violations are primarily administrative? 
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1 Would that be fair to say?

2             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes.

3             MR. MPRAS:  Okay.  Have you

4 investigated Queen Makeda since writing this

5 report personally, yourself?

6             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, I have.

7             MR. MPRAS:  Okay.  And have you

8 had any issues with them?

9             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  There is --

10 there was another situation of operating after

11 hours.

12             MR. MPRAS:  Was that confirmed?

13             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes.

14             MR. MPRAS:  And --

15             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  It hasn't

16 gone -- it -- I can't talk about it, but

17 you're asking me --

18             MR. MPRAS:  Was it confirmed by

19 Board action through a hearing?

20             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  No.

21             MR. MPRAS:  Or is it simply --

22             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Not yet.
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1             MR. MPRAS:  -- at pending stage?

2             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  You're asking

3 me, yes, but not with the Board, no.

4             MR. MPRAS:  Okay.  

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What did you

6 say operating out of what?

7             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  After hours.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  After hours. 

9 Thank you.  Okay.  

10             MR. MPRAS:  Now, Mr. Jones, back

11 to Exhibit No. 5 in your report.

12             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Um-hum.

13             MR. MPRAS:  You stated that you

14 went inside and you took this photograph?

15             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  This

16 photograph was taken, yes, sir.

17             MR. MPRAS:  By you?

18             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, sir.

19             MR. MPRAS:  Okay.  Now, just to go

20 over it again.  And you said this was inside

21 Queen Makeda?

22             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, sir.
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1             MR. MPRAS:  And is this the only

2 alcohol you saw?

3             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  That is --

4 well, I did not go into the larger room --

5             MR. MPRAS:  Um-hum.

6             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  -- to the

7 right.  However, you could see from the right

8 hand side there were individuals on the right

9 hand side that were sitting down that were by

10 the bar area.  Once I had gone in this room,

11 I exited the establishment.

12             MR. MPRAS:  And did you confirm

13 that the contents were -- was alcohol?

14             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  There was --

15 it was a bottle of wine, yes, sir.

16             MR. MPRAS:  And --

17             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  But I don't--

18 at this point, I can't tell you what the name

19 of the wine was, but it was a bottle of wine.

20             MR. MPRAS:  Okay.  How did you

21 confirm that there was alcohol in the bottle?

22             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  I could see
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1 when they raised the bottle up that it was --

2 there was liquid in the bottle.

3             MR. MPRAS:  There was liquid in

4 it?

5             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, sir.

6             MR. MPRAS:  Have you had an

7 opportunity to speak with anybody else besides

8 the ABC manager regarding this establishment?

9             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  No, sir.  No,

10 sir.

11             MR. MPRAS:  Okay.  Thank you, Mr.

12 Jones.  No more questions.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are there any

14 Board questions?  

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Just a minute.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Investigator

18 Jones?

19             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, sir.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  One of the things

21 that wasn't covered was the issue of

22 ownership.  Did you at all talk to the owner
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1 of record for this establishment after --

2 during this investigation?

3             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  No, sir.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Did you ask to

5 speak to the owner while you were there?

6             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  I have -- on

7 numerous occasions, I have asked about the

8 owner.  I mean, and this was even prior to Mr.

9 Asbeha being there.  And it was always the

10 owner is not around, the owner is not here. 

11 We can't find the owner.  It has been a

12 situation where the owner was a female at some

13 point.  I don't know.  So this is my first

14 time seeing this person.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Well,

16 what's confusing me is that in your statement,

17 in your investigative report you said Mr.

18 Asbeha stated that the books and records were,

19 I'm paraphrasing, not there due to Miss --

20             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  That's a

21 typo, sir.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Oh, it's mister?
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1             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Mister, yes,

2 sir.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Yes,

4 that's what was confusing.  Okay.  

5             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  I apologize.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So but with

7 respect to the ownership, what did Mr. Asbeha

8 tell you, at that time, on April 18th?  What

9 did he tell you about the state of the

10 ownership of that establishment and his role

11 in that establishment?

12             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  He was and is

13 the ABC manager there.  And he basically runs

14 the place.  And he has been trying -- he

15 stated that he has been trying and was in the

16 process of trying to transfer the ownership

17 into his name, at that point in time.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Now, you said

19 that he basically runs the place.

20             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, sir.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Is that your

22 assessment or is --
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1             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  That's my --

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- that something

3 that he has told you?

4             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Well, I would

5 say both.  I know that, you know, he -- I know

6 that he has told me that he is the manager of

7 the establishment and he does a lot of the

8 day-to-day stuff there.

9             My assessment has been every time

10 I have gone, he is there.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

12             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Like I said,

13 this is the first time I have seen this other

14 gentleman here, so -- and I have been -- I

15 know that I have had cases, I have monitored

16 over the last probably three years and this is

17 my first time seeing this individual.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And Mr. Asbeha

19 was there?

20             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  He has been

21 there since last year.  Before that, there

22 were two other ABC managers that were running
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1 the place.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Did you

3 see any food being served on the night of

4 April 20th when you saw these two individuals

5 with a bottle of wine?

6             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  I can't

7 recall, sir.  I can't recall if I saw food

8 being served, at that point in time.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Did you have any

10 discussion with these two individuals in the

11 photograph about what they were drinking?

12             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yeah, I asked

13 them.  They said that it was wine.  But again,

14 at that time, when I was in there, there was

15 a lot of people and it was kind of like I was

16 trying not to be -- I was in an undercover

17 capacity, so I was trying not to be extra

18 obvious in what I was trying to do.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Did they pose for

20 you?

21             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  They posed.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  These are
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1 charming individuals, you know.

2             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  It happens a

3 lot though.  It happens a lot.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But it was --

5 based on your conversations, just purely based

6 on your conversation with them, not -- would

7 you say that you were left with the impression

8 that they were drinking wine?

9             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, they

10 said they were drinking.  I asked them what

11 were they drinking.  They said they were

12 drinking white wine.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Great.

14             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  But they --

15 there was no name to it.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you.

17             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  There wasn't

18 a name, that's why I said I could not give you

19 a name.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right, right. 

21 Thank you very much.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any
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1 other questions?  Okay.  Thank you, Mr. Jones.

2             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Sure.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, I'm

4 sorry.  Follow-up on Board questions?

5             MR. RIVERO:  Yes, absolutely.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

7               REDIRECT EXAMINATION

8             MR. RIVERO:  Investigator Jones,

9 you testified that on a recent visit you

10 noticed that the trade name Kiss Lounge was no

11 longer on the facade of the establishment.

12             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, sir.

13             MR. RIVERO:  What date was that?

14             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Can you give

15 me a second, please?

16             MR. RIVERO:  I sure can.  

17             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  I want to say

18 it was September 21st.

19             MR. RIVERO:  Of what year?

20             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  The last time

21 I was on nights.  I'm sorry, 2013.

22             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  All right. 
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1 Thank you for clarifying that.  I want to ask

2 you to take a look at a document that is

3 technically in evidence in Case 631.  This is

4 a combined hearing of two cases, so I'm happy

5 to lay the foundation as a separate case or we

6 can just use this document as it has already

7 been admitted into evidence, which is the

8 investigative history.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

10             MR. RIVERO:  Are you familiar with

11 the investigative history?

12             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Sure.

13             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  I figured you

14 might be.  What I would like you to do, if you

15 will, please, I would like you to take a look

16 at the second page of the investigative

17 history here.  There are -- these entries are

18 numbered and one is No. 11.  If you could tell

19 us about No. 11?

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh.

21             MR. RIVERO:  In terms of a hearing

22 took place and what was the result of the
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1 hearing?

2             MR. MPRAS:  I want to object to

3 that.  I mean, it has no bearing on the matter

4 at hand on whether something was done in this

5 case or not.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I would think

7 that it would have some bearing if you are

8 having Mr. Jones testify to it.  Would you

9 tell us, give us an --

10             MR. RIVERO:  Sure.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- idea of

12 what the bearing is?

13             MR. RIVERO:  Sure.  This is

14 directly related to information that is listed

15 on the Government's charging document.  And

16 the narrative of the Government's charging

17 document, we allege the establishment owes

18 certain fines listed in the charging document.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And could you

20 just specify the case, since we are dealing

21 with two different cases?

22             MR. RIVERO:  The case that ends in
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1 the number 206.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

3             MR. MPRAS:  I would also object

4 because, Madam Chair, we were provided with

5 the case report, but never the charging

6 document, not a copy of that.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The notice?

8             MR. MPRAS:  The notices that were

9 initially issued were dated -- also dated 2009

10 and are deficient on that case, as far as the

11 year served.  So but we were never provided a

12 copy of that.

13             MR. RIVERO:  I'm sorry, but --

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'm not even sure

15 what he is talking about.

16             MR. RIVERO:  Yes, what is --

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  They didn't

18 give you a notice?

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, I'm not

20 even sure what Mr. --

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mpras.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- Mpras is
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1 referring to.  What notice?

2             MR. RIVERO:  If I can just say,

3 the question at hand here is there is an

4 exhibit in evidence being shown to the witness

5 being testified to.  There is an objection to

6 the exhibit being used and the question asked. 

7 The question is relevancy.  The Government has

8 charged in its facts that they owe certain

9 fines.  This exhibit goes to that.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

11             MR. RIVERO:  I'm asking the

12 Investigator to look in the history to -- at

13 two particular places that speak to that which

14 is stated in each Notice to Show Cause.  If

15 there is any issue with respect to the service

16 of the notice, this is not the appropriate

17 time to object to that.

18             We can have a discussion or oral

19 argument about it.  We can have additional

20 evidence -- testimony about that and we're

21 talking about objecting to testimony based on

22 an exhibit that is already moved into evidence.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Yeah.

2             MR. RIVERO:  It is relevant is

3 what I'm saying.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Fine.  I

5 overrule the objection.  And, Mr. Mpras, you

6 do have a copy now of the charges?

7             MR. MPRAS:  No, ma'am.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Well,

9 one is being made at this point.

10             MR. MPRAS:  Thank you.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  You do

12 know you have come into this hearing without

13 knowing what the charges are?

14             MR. MPRAS:  Ma'am, the --

15 initially we had an offer in compromise we

16 were going to present.  We didn't plan to get

17 this far.  The client had a change of heart at

18 the 11th hour and thus we are working with

19 what we have.

20             MR. RIVERO:  Could we just --

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 

22 Proceed.  Go ahead.  Go ahead.  Go ahead.
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1             MR. RIVERO:  I'm just trying to

2 get through the testimony.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We will give

4 you that.

5             MR. RIVERO:  So if you look at

6 entry number 11, is there a fine assessed?

7             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes.

8             MR. RIVERO:  How much?

9             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  $6,000 fine.

10             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  Now, I would

11 like you to look to what is called No. 14 on

12 that page.

13             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Um-hum.

14             MR. RIVERO:  Is there a fine

15 assessed there?

16             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  It's a

17 $10,000 fine.

18             MR. RIVERO:  Thank you very much.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What number

20 was that, Mr. Rivero?  The second one.

21             MR. RIVERO:  This is No. 11 talks

22 about a $6,000 fine on that page and No. 14
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1 talks about a $10,000 fine, the witness has

2 testified to, from the face of the exhibit

3 that is in evidence.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

5             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  Do you happen

6 to have, besides having pointed it out in this

7 piece of paper, any personal knowledge about

8 the establishment owing any fines?

9             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  I know that

10 after I did this regulatory inspection, I know

11 that the -- Mr. Asbeha came in to try to get

12 the renewal of the license.  I know that, from

13 what I understand that -- from a licensing

14 specialist, there was a fee that was paid and

15 the license was renewed and they got a new

16 license.

17             MR. RIVERO:  But that doesn't

18 speak to whether you knew that there were

19 fines outstanding.  That's the question.

20             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  No, sir.

21             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  All right. 

22 Then the other question I would like to ask
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1 you is you did testify that on both the 20th

2 of April of 2013 and the 18th of April of 2013

3 you were inside the establishment?

4             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, sir.

5             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  It was, in

6 fact, on that first date that you testified

7 that you noticed the license was expired?

8             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Due to doing

9 the regulatory inspection, correct.

10             MR. RIVERO:  And you did indicate

11 there were people there.

12             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes.

13             MR. RIVERO:  How many?

14             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  I couldn't

15 tell you how many.  It was 11:30 at night.  It

16 was kind of like in the middle of, you know,

17 when everything is going on.

18             MR. RIVERO:  Just an estimate. 

19 I'm not worried about --

20             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Oh, probably

21 maybe 100 people maybe.  I'm just assuming. 

22 From upstairs I don't -- I can't give you --
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1 it's not a large place.  It's not a huge

2 venue.

3             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  

4             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  So --

5             MR. RIVERO:  I think I misheard

6 you.  I think you said 100 people.

7             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  I'm just

8 giving you a number.

9             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  

10             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  I have --

11             MR. RIVERO:  So in other words--

12             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  -- no idea.

13             MR. RIVERO:  -- you got the

14 impression that there were a lot of people

15 there or is 100 not --

16             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  There were 40

17 people at the other place.

18             MR. RIVERO:  Was it --

19             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  I would say

20 between 50 to 100 people.

21             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  

22             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  That's what I
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1 would say.

2             MR. RIVERO:  And do you mean with

3 respect to one floor or the entire

4 establishment?

5             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  The entire

6 establishment.

7             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  No further

8 questions.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Cross?

10             MR. MPRAS:  No more questions, no.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Board

12 questions?

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  We already went

14 there.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, thank

16 you.  Okay.  We asked you if you want to do

17 cross.  You said no, right?

18             MR. MPRAS:  I'm sorry?  Mr. Jones

19 I did cross and then you --

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  I'm

21 sorry.  Okay.

22             (Whereupon, witness excused.)
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Where are we?

2             MR. RIVERO:  That concludes the

3 Government's case.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

5 you very much.

6             MR. RIVERO:  We'll close like

7 that.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So

9 okay, consolidated.  All right.  

10             MR. MPRAS:  I'd like to call the

11 general manager for Queen Makeda.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

13             MR. MPRAS:  Mr. Asbeha.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I guess it is

15 good evening time.

16             MR. MPRAS:  Yes.

17 Whereupon,

18                  MR. EYOB ASBEHA

19 was called as a witness by Counsel for the

20 licensee, and having been first duly sworn,

21 assumed the witness stand and was examined and

22 testified as follows:
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Have a

2 seat.

3                DIRECT EXAMINATION

4             MR. MPRAS:  Please, state your

5 full name for the record.

6             MR. ASBEHA:  It's Eyob Asbeha. 

7 That's E-Y-O-B and my last name is Asbeha, A-

8 S-B-E-H-A.

9             MR. MPRAS:  And please state your

10 occupation.  Your occupation?

11             MR. ASBEHA:  I'm a manager at

12 Queen Makeda.

13             MR. MPRAS:  And how long have you

14 been employed there?

15             MR. ASBEHA:  It has been a year. 

16 A year.

17             MR. MPRAS:  A year.  Okay.  Are

18 you familiar with the gentleman that just

19 testified, Investigator Jones?

20             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

21             MR. MPRAS:  And were you indeed

22 present on the April 18, 2013 when he
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1 conducted his inspection?

2             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

3             MR. MPRAS:  Now, did Mr. Jones

4 inform you that your license was expired, at

5 that time? 

6             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

7             MR. MPRAS:  Did Mr. Jones inform

8 you, at that time, that your liquor license

9 was --

10             MR. ASBEHA:  On what date?

11             MR. MPRAS:  On April 18, 2013 --

12             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

13             MR. MPRAS:  -- he conducted the

14 inspection.  Did Investigator Jones inform you

15 that your liquor license had expired?

16             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

17             MR. MPRAS:  Did Investigator Jones

18 also inform you that your -- you were using a

19 trade name improperly?

20             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Speak up, please.

22             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, yes.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Mpras, I

2 just want to clarify for the record.  Are you

3 proceeding on 206 or are you --

4             MR. MPRAS:  I'm sorry.  Yes, I'm--

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- going to

6 mix them together?

7             MR. MPRAS:  -- asking questions

8 regarding 206.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

10             MR. MPRAS:  The case that Mr.

11 Jones handled.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  That's

13 what I figured.  I just wanted to get it clear

14 for the record.  Okay.  

15             MR. MPRAS:  Now, did Investigator

16 Jones on that day ask to inspect your books

17 and records?

18             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Sir, sir, you

20 need to speak up and audibly, so yes or no. 

21 Thank you.

22             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.
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1             MR. MPRAS:  Did you have them

2 available for Mr. Jones, at that time?

3             MR. ASBEHA:  It wasn't available

4 at that time because it was at the office and

5 it was at his place, too, because it was a

6 large amount of documents there.

7             MR. MPRAS:  All right.  Now, after

8 you were informed that your license was

9 expired, what did you proceed to do?

10             MR. ASBEHA:  We close.  We close

11 the place and we left the same night.  And the

12 next day I was told I can serve food and sodas

13 and everything and we open it and

14 Investigator, I don't know what is his name,

15 Mr. Jones and the other one came to the

16 establishment.  There was a guy and a girl and

17 they were told they can't have liquor in my

18 place.  And the Investigator himself asked

19 them like he have -- they had a bottle of

20 wine, a small bottle of wine and he asked

21 where did you get it.  He state I brought it

22 myself.  It wasn't from our establishment,
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1 because we already told them that we can't

2 consume and we can buy -- I can't buy that guy

3 to -- to give me a chance, another time.

4             MR. MPRAS:  So what precautions

5 did you take that no alcohol would be sold on

6 your premise after Mr. Jones informed you your

7 license was expired.

8             MR. ASBEHA:  Investigator appeared

9 and told me that I have to cover the bar and

10 everything.  So we covered the whole bar and

11 we started selling the food and everything. 

12 So like after two days since we like renew the

13 license, the establishment was closed for a

14 week.

15             MR. MPRAS:  On what days did you

16 close the establishment?  What was the date of

17 closing?

18             MR. ASBEHA:  I don't exactly

19 remember, but it was like probably after two

20 days Investigator Jones told me.

21             MR. MPRAS:  Okay.  And when did

22 you reopen?
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1             MR. ASBEHA:  As soon as we renew

2 the license.

3             MR. MPRAS:  Now, your license is

4 currently valid.  Is that correct?

5             MR. ASBEHA:  Yep.

6             MR. MPRAS:  Are you continuing to

7 use the trade name Kiss Lounge?

8             MR. ASBEHA:  No more.

9             MR. MPRAS:  And do you currently

10 have books and records available for

11 inspection?

12             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.  Two weeks ago,

13 Investigator Kofi came and took a picture and

14 everything for the whole documents and we

15 present the whole documents that he needs and

16 he was satisfied with it.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Could you

18 speak up a little bit?

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Please speak up

20 and repeat that.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

22             MR. ASBEHA:  It's my voice.  I'm
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1 sorry.  Investigator Kofi came two weeks ago

2 or three weeks ago and took a picture of all

3 documents that he needs and I think to present

4 to the ABRA, that's what I heard.

5             MR. MPRAS:  Now, are you

6 continuing as the general manager of the

7 establishment?

8             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.  Yes, sir.

9             MR. MPRAS:  Okay.  And can you

10 identify the gentleman to my left?

11             MR. ASBEHA:  He is the owner of

12 Queen Makeda.

13             MR. MPRAS:  His name?

14             MR. ASBEHA:  Sofenias Amde.

15             MR. MPRAS:  Okay.  Now, who is

16 responsible for the day-to-day operations of

17 the establishment?

18             MR. ASBEHA:  Myself.

19             MR. MPRAS:  Could you, please,

20 speak up?

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I can't hear you.

22             MR. ASBEHA:  It's me.  It's me,
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1 sir.  It's my voice.  I'm sorry.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, can you get

3 closer to the mike?

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you see

5 the mike?

6             MR. ASBEHA:  All right.  

7             MR. MPRAS:  And when did you

8 become the actual -- you have been there --

9 you said you -- you stated you have been there

10 a year.  Is that correct?

11             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.

12             MR. MPRAS:  When did you become

13 the actual manager?  When did you take control

14 of the establishment as a manager?

15             MR. ASBEHA:  After eight month.

16             MR. MPRAS:  Eight months ago?

17             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, fully under my

18 control.

19             MR. MPRAS:  And have you always

20 cooperated with the -- with Investigators as

21 quickly and promptly as possible upon entry?

22             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.
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1             MR. MPRAS:  And you recognize

2 them?  You know who they are, correct?

3             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, correct.

4             MR. MPRAS:  Sir, is there anything

5 else, at this time, that you would like to

6 say?

7             MR. ASBEHA:  About the trade

8 license or the Officer Earl Jones told me to

9 write to change, because it was under Queen

10 Makeda.  And it took us like four days,

11 because it was specially made for Kiss Lounge,

12 so we need like a special like person from

13 World Design and they came after like four

14 days and they took it off.  It's no longer

15 there.

16             MR. MPRAS:  No further questions. 

17 Thank you.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Cross?

19             MR. RIVERO:  Absolutely.

20                 CROSS-EXAMINATION

21             MR. RIVERO:  You testified and it

22 was hard for me to hear, so I would like to
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1 clarify.  I think you said that an

2 Investigator told you you could cover up the

3 liquor?

4             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

5             MR. RIVERO:  Did you say that?

6             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.

7             MR. RIVERO:  Who was the

8 Investigator?

9             MR. ASBEHA:  Investigator Peru. 

10 Peru.

11             MR. RIVERO:  Peru.  

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What was

13 that?

14             MR. ASBEHA:  Investigator -- it's

15 Investigator Peru.  Pronouncing Peru.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh.

17             MR. RIVERO:  When did he say that

18 to you?

19             MR. ASBEHA:  As soon as he notice

20 the license expired.

21             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And so your

22 license expired on March 31st and so on March
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1 31st Investigator Peru told you you can cover

2 the liquor?

3             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, he say we can't

4 sell liquor at all, but we can sell food, so

5 that in order to sell food, we have to cover

6 the bar.

7             MR. RIVERO:  Right.  Okay.  

8             MR. ASBEHA:  That's what he told

9 us.

10             MR. RIVERO:  So he said that on

11 March 31st?

12             MR. ASBEHA:  I don't know exactly

13 what the date is.

14             MR. RIVERO:  So he could have told

15 you this after Investigator Jones visit to

16 you?

17             MR. ASBEHA:  That's correct.

18             MR. RIVERO:  Investigation Peru

19 could have said that to you after Investigator

20 Jones visited you, right?

21             MR. ASBEHA:  It's the same way. 

22 Actually, the next day.
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1             MR. RIVERO:  It was the next day?

2             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'm not sure I

4 understand.

5             MR. ASBEHA:  After the --

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Excuse me.  I'm

7 not understand -- I understand that answer. 

8 The next day meaning?

9             MR. ASBEHA:  The next day after

10 the Investigator --

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, I'm

12 directing that to Mr. Rivero.

13             MR. RIVERO:  Yes, I understand. 

14 So the next day after Investigator Jones

15 visit, Investigator Peru visited?

16             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, he visit. 

17 Another Investigator visited --

18             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  

19             MR. ASBEHA:  -- the business and

20 one day -- we only open for one day and we

21 close it.  We close it for that day, so nobody

22 can use the bar.  And the next day was -- the
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1 establishment was closed, since we renew the

2 business.

3             MR. RIVERO:  Did you also say, and

4 I need you to clarify because I didn't hear

5 you well, that people brought their own

6 alcohol to your restaurant to drink it?

7             MR. ASBEHA:  Because we ask them

8 we can't sell liquor at all.  They were eating

9 food.

10             MR. RIVERO:  You asked who?  Who

11 is them?

12             MR. ASBEHA:  We told them, I mean. 

13 We told them.

14             MR. RIVERO:  Who is them?

15             MR. ASBEHA:  The customer.

16             MR. RIVERO:  You told the

17 customers what?

18             MR. ASBEHA:  Customers.  We can't

19 sell liquor.

20             MR. RIVERO:  And then what

21 happened?

22             MR. ASBEHA:  They were drinking
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1 soda and they were consuming food.  We were

2 serving there and smoking hookah.  Then the

3 guy went outside and he came with a little

4 miniature, like a little bottle of wine and

5 Investigators came and I told them they --

6 even the customer told him the Investigator

7 that we brought --

8             MR. RIVERO:  Wait.  You said the

9 guy went out and went back in.  What guy?

10             MR. ASBEHA:  The customer.

11             MR. RIVERO:  A male?

12             MR. ASBEHA:  A male customer.

13             MR. RIVERO:  Went out and went

14 back in with what?

15             MR. ASBEHA:  He say -- we can ask

16 him, he say he brought the liquor from

17 outside.  Not from inside.

18             MR. RIVERO:  Who said that?

19             MR. ASBEHA:  The customer.

20             MR. RIVERO:  Said that to whom?

21             MR. ASBEHA:  To the Investigators.

22             MR. RIVERO:  Not to you?
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1             MR. ASBEHA:  Not to me.

2             MR. RIVERO:  So you have no idea

3 who these people are?

4             MR. ASBEHA:  Oh, after that I

5 figure out, because he was -- we still told

6 them --

7             MR. RIVERO:  Um-hum.

8             MR. ASBEHA:  -- we can't sell

9 liquor.  Then he have -- he was hiding the

10 liquor behind the table.

11             MR. RIVERO:  And who is he?

12             MR. ASBEHA:  The customer.

13             MR. RIVERO:  And what liquor was

14 he hiding you say?

15             MR. ASBEHA:  A bottle of -- a

16 small bottle of wine, very small.

17             MR. RIVERO:  A small bottle of

18 wine.  And when did this happen?

19             MR. ASBEHA:  The same night as the

20 Investigator Jones know about it.

21             MR. RIVERO:  What night was that?

22             MR. ASBEHA:  I don't exactly know.
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1             MR. RIVERO:  You don't remember? 

2 Okay.  

3             MR. ASBEHA:  A lot of dates he has

4 testified.

5             MR. RIVERO:  How many times has

6 Investigator Jones visited your establishment

7 and spoken with you? 

8             MR. ASBEHA:  About what?

9             MR. RIVERO:  Anything.  Any visit.

10             MR. ASBEHA:  A lot.

11             MR. RIVERO:  A lot, huh.  I

12 thought so.  Okay.

13             MR. MPRAS:  I would object to the

14 tone.  Badgering the witness.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, yeah. 

16 Mr. Rivero, can you make it a little more

17 polite?

18             MR. RIVERO:  When did Investigator

19 Kofi speak to you about books and records?

20             MR. ASBEHA:  About a month.

21             MR. RIVERO:  You said a month?

22             MR. ASBEHA:  About a month.
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1             MR. RIVERO:  Because you just

2 testified it was two weeks ago.  So was it a

3 month or two weeks?

4             MR. ASBEHA:  A month.

5             MR. RIVERO:  A month?

6             MR. ASBEHA:  Between a month and

7 two weeks.

8             MR. RIVERO:  Between a month and

9 two weeks ago.

10             MR. ASBEHA:  He brought

11 everything.  We give him all the documents he

12 wants.  And he was satisfied.

13             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  He was

14 satisfied with what?

15             MR. ASBEHA:  With the documents I

16 gave or presented to him.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I can't hear

18 you.

19             MR. RIVERO:  Where were those --

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry.

21             MR. ASBEHA:  With the documents I

22 gave to him.  The one -- he asked for
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1 documents and everything.

2             MR. RIVERO:  Uh-huh.

3             MR. ASBEHA:  And I gave him all

4 the documents he needs.

5             MR. RIVERO:  And what documents

6 did he ask you for?

7             MR. ASBEHA:  For sales like the

8 receipts and everything.  I give him all the

9 receipts that he wants.

10             MR. RIVERO:  Receipts of what?

11             MR. ASBEHA:  Of the daily

12 transactions and the Washington Wholesale

13 receipts and everything.

14             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  

15             MR. ASBEHA:  On the whole year. 

16 Probably two years.

17             MR. RIVERO:  And where were those

18 documents?

19             MR. ASBEHA:  With me.

20             MR. RIVERO:  With you?

21             MR. ASBEHA:  Inside the office.

22             MR. RIVERO:  What office?
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1             MR. ASBEHA:  Our office.

2             MR. RIVERO:  Where?

3             MR. ASBEHA:  Inside Queen Makeda.

4             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And when were

5 those records moved to the restaurant?

6             MR. ASBEHA:  After Investigator

7 Earl Jones last year told us we couldn't

8 present because some of them were --

9             MR. RIVERO:  After Investigator

10 who?

11             MR. ASBEHA:  Earl Jones told me

12 like -- it was last year told us that we have

13 to put all the documents and everything inside

14 Queen Makeda.

15             MR. RIVERO:  Last year?

16             MR. ASBEHA:  Yeah.  After that, we

17 present all the documents.

18             MR. RIVERO:  When last year did he

19 say that?

20             MR. ASBEHA:  Same date I told you.

21             MR. RIVERO:  I don't know what

22 date you are talking about.  Which date last
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1 year?

2             MR. ASBEHA:  Last year.  It was --

3 I think it was September last year.

4             MR. RIVERO:  September last year?

5             MR. ASBEHA:  And after that,

6 nobody asked us, but all the documents were

7 there.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Could you

9 repeat that?  After that what happened?

10             MR. ASBEHA:  After he told us that

11 we have to bring all the documents for three

12 years inside the establishment, we did like

13 present all documents inside and Investigator

14 Kofi came to our place and we present

15 everything he needs and he was satisfied.  He

16 took a picture and everything.  I think he

17 present it to you guys.

18             MR. RIVERO:  I want to get

19 something clear as well.  How long have you

20 been working at Queen Makeda?

21             MR. ASBEHA:  A year.

22             MR. RIVERO:  One year?
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1             MR. ASBEHA:  Yeah.

2             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And when did

3 you become ABC --

4             MR. ASBEHA:  As a manager.  As a

5 manager.

6             MR. RIVERO:  As a manager, one

7 year?

8             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.  And I was a

9 bartender.  I was a bartender for three years.

10             MR. RIVERO:  You just answered

11 that it was eight months.  So was it eight

12 months or 12 months?

13             MR. ASBEHA:  Which one we talking?

14             MR. RIVERO:  You said you have

15 been an ABC manager for eight months.  You

16 just testified that.  And now you are telling

17 me it is one year.

18             MR. ASBEHA:  There was two

19 managers at that place.  It was --

20             MR. RIVERO:  My question is how

21 long have you been working there?

22             MR. ASBEHA:  A year.
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1             MR. RIVERO:  A year?

2             MR. ASBEHA:  A year as -- as the

3 bartender I worked for four month and as a

4 manager, I worked for eight to nine months

5 until now.

6             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  So when did

7 you begin your job as the ABC manager of Queen

8 Makeda?

9             MR. ASBEHA:  In nine month.  Nine

10 month.

11             MR. RIVERO:  Nine months ago?

12             MR. ASBEHA:  From eight to nine to

13 ten month.  I don't exactly know the date. 

14 But it was from eight to 10.

15             MR. RIVERO:  Eight to 10 months

16 ago?

17             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

18             MR. RIVERO:  So when was that,

19 eight to 10 months ago?

20             MR. ASBEHA:  Last year around

21 October.

22             MR. RIVERO:  October?
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1             MR. ASBEHA:  What is this?  Since

2 New Year last year.

3             MR. RIVERO:  Since New Year of

4 last year or New Year of --

5             MR. ASBEHA:  Of 2012.

6             MR. RIVERO:  -- this year?

7             MR. ASBEHA:  Of 2012.

8             MR. RIVERO:  Since January of

9 2012?

10             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

11             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  That's --

12             MR. ASBEHA:  I was working since--

13 with the -- there were two managers.  I was

14 there since July to help him out with

15 everything.

16             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  

17             MR. ASBEHA:  Because the place was

18 closed.

19             MR. RIVERO:  Hold on.

20             MR. ASBEHA:  I'm telling --

21             MR. RIVERO:  You are telling me

22 since January 2012 --
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1             MR. ASBEHA:  July.

2             MR. RIVERO:  -- you were the

3 manager?

4             MR. ASBEHA:  July 2012.

5             MR. RIVERO:  July 2012.

6             MR. ASBEHA:  I was helping him

7 out, because the place was closed.  I was --

8 we were fixing the place up.

9             MR. RIVERO:  What do you mean by

10 you were helping him out?  What did you mean

11 by that?

12             MR. ASBEHA:  The place was closed

13 for three months.

14             MR. RIVERO:  So what did you do to

15 help him out?

16             MR. ASBEHA:  I was like renovating

17 the place with him.

18             MR. RIVERO:  Renovating the place?

19             MR. ASBEHA:  Yeah.

20             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  But when did

21 you begin -- is that when you are saying when

22 you began working there in July 2012?
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1             MR. ASBEHA:  Yep.

2             MR. RIVERO:  But you said you were

3 a bartender.

4             MR. ASBEHA:  I was -- because it

5 was closed.  After we open, I start being

6 bartender.

7             MR. RIVERO:  When was that?

8             MR. ASBEHA:  As soon as July 1st.

9             MR. RIVERO:  July 1st?

10             MR. ASBEHA:  Yeah, of last year.

11             MR. RIVERO:  Bartender July 1st --

12             MR. ASBEHA:  Yeah.

13             MR. RIVERO:  -- of 2012 --

14             MR. ASBEHA:  Yeah.

15             MR. RIVERO:  -- until when?

16             MR. ASBEHA:  Until now.  I'm still

17 bartender.

18             MR. RIVERO:  You're still a

19 bartender?

20             MR. ASBEHA:  And a manager.

21             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  

22             MR. ASBEHA:  Yeah, I'm a manager,
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1 too.

2             MR. RIVERO:  But you are also a

3 manager.

4             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

5             MR. RIVERO:  When did you start

6 being the ABC manager then?

7             MR. ASBEHA:  New Years of 2013.

8             MR. RIVERO:  New Years of 2013?

9             MR. ASBEHA:  Yeah.

10             MR. RIVERO:  Right.  I'm going to

11 show you a document that has already been

12 admitted into evidence.  Okay?

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

14             MR. RIVERO:  It's admitted in as

15 Government 2 in the case that ends in 631. 

16 Okay.  This is the investigative history of

17 your establishment.  One of the witnesses have

18 testified that it is a listing of violations. 

19 I want turn your attention to this document

20 here, to the second page.  There is a number

21 here 11.  You see that, right?

22             MR. ASBEHA:  Yep.
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1             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And there is

2 an entry here about a Board ordering a $6,000

3 fine.  Do you see that?

4             MR. ASBEHA:  Um-hum.

5             MR. RIVERO:  What is the date that

6 you see there?

7             MR. ASBEHA:  5/29/2013.

8             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  Were you the

9 ABC manager on May 29, 2013?

10             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

11             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  So you were

12 aware that you were assessed a $6,000 fine in

13 the case?

14             MR. ASBEHA:  I just told you I was

15 talking to my lawyer, our lawyer and then I

16 told him we pay -- we told we paid for it,

17 because we paid $6,000 for fine.  We just told

18 it was like -- it wasn't for this one.

19             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  My question to

20 you is not related to the answer you gave me. 

21 So I'm going to go and ask it one more time.

22             MR. ASBEHA:  All right.  
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1             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  The question

2 is were you aware that on May 29, 2013, that

3 you were assessed a fine?

4             MR. ASBEHA:  No.

5             MR. RIVERO:  You were not aware of

6 that?

7             MR. ASBEHA:  Because we thought we

8 paid for it.

9             MR. RIVERO:  You thought you paid

10 for it?

11             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, that's why we

12 have the -- we asked the clerk right now.

13             MR. RIVERO:  You say you -- are

14 you telling me you paid $6,000?

15             MR. ASBEHA:  We told we paid

16 $6,000 because when we renew the business,

17 they charge us $6,000.

18             MR. RIVERO:  Who made that -- did

19 you make that payment?

20             MR. ASBEHA:  Me and him paid, made

21 the payment.

22             MR. RIVERO:  When did you go?
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1             MR. ASBEHA:  April.

2             MR. RIVERO:  April of what year?

3             MR. ASBEHA:  Of 2013.

4             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  This says that

5 on May 29, 2013, you were assessed a fine of

6 $6,000 and you were the manager during that

7 date?

8             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

9             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  I want to turn

10 your attention to what is noted as No. 14 on

11 the list.  Okay?  There is a line here at the

12 bottom at the end of that paragraph that says

13 the Board ordered a $10,000 fine paid.  What's

14 the date next to that sentence?

15             MR. ASBEHA:  April 17, 2013.

16             MR. RIVERO:  Were you the ABC --

17             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

18             MR. RIVERO:  -- manager on April

19 17 --

20             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

21             MR. RIVERO:  -- 2013?

22             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.
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1             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And were you

2 aware that you were assessed a $10,000 fine?

3             MR. ASBEHA:  I didn't know about

4 it.

5             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  So you didn't

6 know that you were assessed at $10,000 fine,

7 according to your testimony.

8             MR. ASBEHA:  I didn't.

9             MR. RIVERO:  And you didn't know

10 that you were assessed a $6,000 fine,

11 according to your testimony?

12             MR. ASBEHA:  I just had noted

13 delinquency letter.

14             MR. RIVERO:  A delinquency letter?

15             MR. ASBEHA:  Yeah, which was sent

16 to me.  And we ask the clerk, we thought we

17 paid for the $6,000.

18             MR. RIVERO:  What do you mean by

19 the delinquency letter?

20             MR. ASBEHA:  We --

21             MR. RIVERO:  I don't know what you

22 mean by that.
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1             MR. ASBEHA:  They send us a

2 delinquency letter.

3             MR. RIVERO:  Who is they?

4             MR. ASBEHA:  ABRA.

5             MR. RIVERO:  Sent you a letter?

6             MR. ASBEHA:  Yep.

7             MR. RIVERO:  When?

8             MR. ASBEHA:  It was last week.

9             MR. RIVERO:  Last week?

10             MR. ASBEHA:  Yep.

11             MR. RIVERO:  And what was the

12 letter saying?

13             MR. ASBEHA:  It was a delinquency

14 of $10,000 and $6,000.

15             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  So I want to

16 ask you then another question.  Since January

17 of 2013 when you became the ABC manager until

18 today, is this your first time testifying in

19 a case concerning Queen Makeda?

20             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.

21             MR. RIVERO:  You have never

22 testified before?



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 112

1             MR. ASBEHA:  No.

2             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And is it your

3 testimony that your first news, your first

4 news of understanding that you owed either

5 $10,000 or $6,000 was that delinquency letter

6 you are talking about?

7             MR. ASBEHA:  No.  We -- because we

8 already talked about the compromise and

9 everything.  We say we've got to make payment

10 arrangements.  We go -- it was about -- we was

11 going to say we was going to pay for it.

12             MR. RIVERO:  Did ABRA give you any

13 notice about these fines, you personally,

14 besides this delinquency letter you are

15 telling me about?

16             MR. ASBEHA:  No.

17             MR. RIVERO:  So that was -- the

18 first time is this delinquency letter?

19             MR. ASBEHA:  No, the first.

20             MR. RIVERO:  What -- and you say

21 how long ago was that letter?

22             MR. ASBEHA:  Well, last Monday.
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1             MR. RIVERO:  Last Monday?

2             MR. ASBEHA:  Yeah.

3             MR. RIVERO:  What was the amount

4 of money that it said?

5             MR. ASBEHA:  $10,000 and $6,000.

6             MR. RIVERO:  Say that again.

7             MR. ASBEHA:  $10,000 and $6,000.

8             MR. RIVERO:  You mean $16,000?

9             MR. ASBEHA:  Yep.

10             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  

11             MR. ASBEHA:  That's a different

12 letter.

13             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And are you

14 telling me that between January 2013 and today

15 you have never received any notices that your

16 establishment has to appear in front of the

17 ABC Board?

18             MR. ASBEHA:  No, no.  They ask us

19 -- when we renew the business, they ask us to

20 pay --

21             MR. RIVERO:  That's not my

22 question.
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1             MR. ASBEHA:  I'm going to answer

2 the question.  I --

3             MR. RIVERO:  I need to have an

4 answer from you to my question.  Okay?  So

5 I'll ask it one more time.  Okay.  Are you

6 telling me that between January, whenever it

7 was that you became ABC manager, of 2013 and

8 today, that you, as the ABC manager, never

9 received any notice to appear in front of this

10 Board for any proceeding?

11             MR. ASBEHA:  Not so far.

12             MR. RIVERO:  Notice of a Hearing?

13             MR. ASBEHA:  Yeah, I have never

14 been.

15             MR. RIVERO:  You have never been

16 served is what you are saying?

17             MR. ASBEHA:  Yeah.

18             MR. RIVERO:  So the entire year

19 you have received no notice of any hearing, of

20 any hearing?

21             MR. ASBEHA:  It's under Sofenias

22 Amde.  He is the owner who is always here to
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1 have hearing.

2             MR. RIVERO:  Has anyone delivered

3 you papers for Queen Makeda to appear at a

4 hearing --

5             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

6             MR. RIVERO:  -- at any point --

7             MR. ASBEHA:  Yeah.

8             MR. RIVERO:  -- between January of

9 2013 --

10             MR. ASBEHA:  Yeah.

11             MR. RIVERO:  -- and today?

12             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

13             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  All right. 

14 And have these papers been hand-delivered to

15 you in your recollection?

16             MR. ASBEHA:  Hand-delivered to me

17 or sometimes they mail, in the mail.

18             MR. RIVERO:  And in those

19 occasions that you are recollecting that the

20 papers have been hand-delivered to you, have

21 you had to sign for them?

22             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.
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1             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  All right.  I

2 would like you to take a look at a document

3 that I'm going to show you and it is a

4 document that is from Government's Exhibit 1

5 in the case that ends 206.

6             To talk about this, another

7 witness testified about this regulatory

8 inspection form.

9             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.

10             MR. RIVERO:  Whose signature is

11 this at the bottom?

12             MR. ASBEHA:  It's my signature.

13             MR. RIVERO:  I'm sorry?

14             MR. ASBEHA:  That's mine.

15             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  That's your

16 signature at the bottom.

17             MR. ASBEHA:  That's on the right

18 hand.

19             MR. RIVERO:  This is a regulatory

20 inspection.

21             MR. ASBEHA:  All right.  

22             MR. RIVERO:  Right?
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Especially

2 when you face towards him you need to speak up

3 even louder, because your voice --

4             MR. ASBEHA:  I'm sorry.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- gets off

6 mike.

7             MR. ASBEHA:  I'm sorry.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's okay.

9             MR. ASBEHA:  All right.  

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We want to

11 hear your answers though.

12             MR. RIVERO:  I want to go ahead

13 and show you the same form, but from another

14 exhibit from another case that we are talking

15 about today that ends in 206.  Actually sorry,

16 631.

17             Here it is.  Whose signature is

18 that?

19             MR. ASBEHA:  Mine.

20             MR. RIVERO:  That's your

21 signature?

22             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.
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1             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Could you

3 identify what --

4             MR. RIVERO:  The witness

5 identified --

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- where the

7 signature was?

8             MR. RIVERO:  -- Government's

9 Exhibit 1.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Um-hum.

11             MR. RIVERO:  The regulatory form

12 at the bottom.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

14             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  It's his

15 signature.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Um-hum. 

17 Okay.

18             MR. RIVERO:  Another witness has

19 already identified Investigator Lawson's

20 signature by testimony.  And there are two

21 signatures at the bottom.  The witness just

22 identified the second signature --
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

2             MR. RIVERO:  -- as his own.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you,

4 um-hum.

5             MR. RIVERO:  Was it your idea to

6 change the name of the establishment from

7 Queen Makeda to Kiss Lounge?

8             MR. ASBEHA:  No.

9             MR. RIVERO:  Whose idea was it?

10             MR. ASBEHA:  It was the owners.

11             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And what

12 happened after Investigator Jones told you you

13 couldn't have Kiss Lounge up there on display?

14             MR. ASBEHA:  This is not like

15 something you --

16             MR. RIVERO:  What did you do after

17 he said that to you?

18             MR. ASBEHA:  After we were --

19             MR. RIVERO:  I want to be very

20 clear about my question.

21             MR. ASBEHA:  -- we called a

22 specialist to meet.  The sticker, it's not a
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1 sticker.  It's like also a painting to remove

2 it.  So we called him.  It took us a week or

3 two weeks to come back.  And after that, we

4 removed it.  It's not over there.  It has been

5 there.  It's not over there for six months,

6 almost more than like four to six months.

7             MR. RIVERO:  Four to six months

8 it's no longer there?

9             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

10             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  How long was

11 the establishment, Kiss Lounge, up there?  You

12 say four to six months it has already been

13 gone.

14             MR. ASBEHA:  I don't know.  It

15 didn't stay long.

16             MR. RIVERO:  When did you put it

17 up?

18             MR. ASBEHA:  I don't know exactly

19 the date, but it didn't stay long, because it

20 was Queen Makeda from the start.

21             MR. RIVERO:  Right.

22             MR. ASBEHA:  When we start the
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1 business.

2             MR. RIVERO:  Right.

3             MR. ASBEHA:  And under my

4 management time, it wasn't even there.  When

5 I started it, it was Queen Makeda.

6             MR. RIVERO:  Right.  So under your

7 management,it became Kiss Lounge?

8             MR. ASBEHA:  After --

9             MR. RIVERO:  So when did that

10 happen?

11             MR. ASBEHA:  -- my management.

12             MR. MPRAS:  Objection.  Counsel is

13 testifying.

14             MR. RIVERO:  When did that happen?

15             MR. ASBEHA:  I don't know exact

16 date.

17             MR. RIVERO:  You just finished

18 telling us that when you were hired as a

19 manager, it was -- the place was -- still said

20 Queen Makeda, right?

21             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

22             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And then it
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1 said Queen -- Kiss Lounge at some point,

2 right?

3             MR. ASBEHA:  After.

4             MR. RIVERO:  Right.  And you were

5 still the manager, right?  Yes?

6             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

7             MR. RIVERO:  And you have been

8 until this day, is what you are saying, right?

9             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

10             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  So at what

11 point did Kiss Lounge go up there, that big

12 sign?

13             MR. ASBEHA:  After the

14 Investigator Jones told me.

15             MR. RIVERO:  No.  At what point

16 did it go up?  At what point did you put it

17 up?

18             MR. ASBEHA:  After like we

19 discussed with the owner and the owner like

20 came to like decision that instead of Queen

21 Makeda, it's better if we say it's Kiss

22 Lounge.  And after that -- we didn't know it
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1 was like illegal to do it.  Then after

2 Investigator Jones told us this, we say we

3 going to have to do it.

4             MR. RIVERO:  Yes, but my question

5 is, again, you just finished saying that you

6 were the manager when you put up the Kiss

7 Lounge sign, right?  When did that happen?

8             MR. ASBEHA:  That's last year.

9             MR. RIVERO:  Last year?

10             MR. ASBEHA:  Yep.

11             MR. RIVERO:  2012?

12             MR. ASBEHA:  Yeah.

13             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  

14             MR. ASBEHA:  I don't know.  You

15 can ask him.  He knows the exact date.

16             MR. RIVERO:  No, but I'm asking

17 you.  You are the witness on the stand and you

18 have been sworn to tell the truth.

19             MR. ASBEHA:  I'm telling the

20 truth.

21             MR. RIVERO:  So my question to you

22 is then if I ask you, you just finished
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1 telling me you were the manager.

2             MR. ASBEHA:  Yep.

3             MR. RIVERO:  Right, when it said

4 Queen Makeda?  You also told us you were

5 manager --

6             MR. ASBEHA:  Wait a minute.

7             MR. RIVERO:  -- when it said Kiss

8 Lounge.

9             MR. ASBEHA:  It was last year.

10             MR. RIVERO:  The question is when

11 did the Kiss Lounge sign go up?  That's the

12 question.

13             MR. ASBEHA:  It's after end of

14 last year.

15             MR. RIVERO:  End of last year?

16             MR. ASBEHA:  Yep.

17             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  Good enough. 

18 No further questions for the witness.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Board

20 questions?

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Alberti?
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Hi, Mr. Asbeha. 

2 At some point in your testimony you spoke

3 about some man sneaking in a small bottle of

4 wine.  What day was that on?

5             MR. ASBEHA:  After -- it was after

6 they told us that the license expired and we

7 can no longer sell liquor.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay. 

9 Investigator Jones -- okay.  I assume that you

10 are talking about April 18th.  Is that what

11 you are talking about?  So it was after April

12 18th when they told you, they came in and told

13 you that you could no longer serve?  Okay.  

14             MR. ASBEHA:  The establishment was

15 told --

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Wait, wait, let

17 me finish.

18             MR. ASBEHA:  All right.  

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Mr. Jones came in

20 -- came back on April 20th and again on April

21 22nd.  Was it -- how many days after April 18th

22 was it that this guy -- that you noticed this
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1 guy sneaking in the small bottle of wine?

2             MR. ASBEHA:  It was only one,

3 because we closed it after --

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  How many days?

5             MR. ASBEHA:  Only one day, sir.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Only one day.  So

7 the very next day you saw someone sneaking in

8 a bottle of wine?

9             MR. ASBEHA:  That was the same day

10 that I'm telling you.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  April 18th they

12 told you you had to close down, right?  It was

13 that same day that you saw someone sneak in a

14 bottle of wine?

15             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, same night, the

16 same.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  That same night.

18             MR. ASBEHA:  I think so, sir.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  After you closed

20 down?

21             MR. ASBEHA:  After we close. 

22 After like the 22nd was totally closed.  We
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1 close --

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No.  You told me,

3 you testified that on April 18th after

4 Investigator Jones told you you had to stop

5 serving liquor, you closed down and got rid of

6 everybody and told everybody to leave.  Was

7 that your testimony?

8             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So how

10 could, that night, someone sneak in a bottle

11 of wine if you had told all the patrons to

12 leave?

13             MR. ASBEHA:  Maybe it's a

14 different date.  It's not the same date.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, that's what

16 I'm asking you.  What date was it?

17             MR. ASBEHA:  It's after that, the

18 22nd, because the 24th is my birthday and

19 everything was closed.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So

21 somewhere between the 18th -- well, somewhere

22 between the 19th and the 24th you noticed
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1 someone coming in with a bottle of wine?

2             MR. ASBEHA:  It was one day, yeah.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'm not asking

4 how many days it was.

5             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You told us that.

7             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So what did you

9 do after that to prevent that?

10             MR. ASBEHA:  We closed the place.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  What do you mean

12 closed the place?

13             MR. ASBEHA:  We closed it down. 

14 We were serving like food for like three days

15 and after it was the 24th is my birthday,

16 after that it's a whole week until we knew. 

17 The business it was closed.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So you

19 noticed someone coming in with a bottle of

20 wine.

21             MR. ASBEHA:  We didn't notice,

22 sir.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, then how do

2 you know?  If you didn't notice it, how do you

3 know?

4             MR. ASBEHA:  After the -- you can

5 ask the Investigator, the bottle was hidden. 

6 He was hiding it under the table, because we

7 told them we can't serve.  It was a lady and

8 a guy, a couple eating food and smoking hookah

9 at that time.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I --

11             MR. ASBEHA:  We give them a soda

12 and water.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You told me --

14 you told us that you saw someone sneak in a

15 small bottle of wine.

16             MR. ASBEHA:  Well, he was inside.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right, right,

18 right, right.  Excuse me.  You saw someone

19 inside with a small bottle of wine and it's

20 your testimony that he must have snuck it in?

21             MR. ASBEHA:  Yeah.  After

22 Investigator --
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  So

2 what day was that?

3             MR. ASBEHA:  Exact day, I cannot

4 speak to.  It can be between 18 and 22 or

5 something.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So after

7 you noticed someone -- after you noticed that

8 someone snuck in a bottle of wine or was in --

9 after you noticed that someone was in your

10 establishment with a bottle of wine, did you

11 operate, did you sell food?  Were you in

12 operation after that?

13             MR. ASBEHA:  Because the sale --

14 we were afraid that the same thing is going to

15 happen, because -- and we don't have to make

16 extra issues, so we close the place down until

17 the license.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  The very next

19 day?

20             MR. ASBEHA:  I can say yes, the

21 very next day.  Yes, the 24th is my birthday. 

22 24th, 25th, 26th, I wasn't even there.  And on
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1 my birthday, I can show you I have photograph,

2 video and everything.  My birthday was

3 somewhere else.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  

5             MR. ASBEHA:  Because the place was

6 closed.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So I'm a little

8 confused.  You don't know which day it was

9 that someone came in with a bottle of wine,

10 but you know that you closed down the very

11 next day.  How can that be?

12             MR. ASBEHA:  It was about

13 Thursday.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You know when you

15 stopped operation you said.

16             MR. ASBEHA:  I can check the

17 calendar on my phone.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Sure.

19             MR. ASBEHA:  I can say it's

20 between 20 and probably 22, 22nd.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So you

22 don't really know then?
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1             MR. ASBEHA:  I don't know exactly.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

3             MR. ASBEHA:  I can't --

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Great.

5             MR. ASBEHA:  -- tell you that. 

6 I'm sorry.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So let's move on. 

8 Exhibit 5 that is part of the report for 206,

9 00206, would you approach the witness, sir,

10 Fernando, and show him Exhibit 5?

11             You see a picture there of, Mr.

12 Asbeha, two young women, right? 

13             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And one has got a

15 glass in her hand and one has got a bottle of

16 wine.  Is that correct?

17             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  They

19 seem to be pretty open, pretty willing to show

20 that to someone.

21             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  According to Mr.
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1 Jones' testimony, they willingly showed that

2 to him.  So do you concede that someone must

3 have snuck in a bottle of wine more than once?

4             MR. ASBEHA:  This is downstairs. 

5 It's not upstairs.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I don't care.

7             MR. ASBEHA:  The bottle is --

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I don't care

9 where it is.  Do you concede that someone must

10 have snuck in a bottle of wine more than once? 

11 If, in fact, this wasn't sold by you, someone

12 must have snuck in a bottle of wine more than

13 once.

14             MR. ASBEHA:  Of course, because we

15 don't carry big bottles of wine.  We only have

16 the small ones.  I don't think it's 100

17 percent ours.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You only have

19 small ones?

20             MR. ASBEHA:  We have small ones.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So how do you

22 know that this bottle of wine that the
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1 gentleman -- wait.  How do you know the small

2 bottle of wine that the gentleman, you

3 testified was brought in, was not your wine?

4             MR. ASBEHA:  I don't.  Just

5 because -- I wasn't even there that day,

6 because we closed the bar and everything.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So you weren't

8 there that day?  Okay.  Fine.

9             MR. ASBEHA:  Because I don't have

10 to be there, because we were not selling

11 liquor.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Fine,

13 fine.  So someone told you that someone came

14 in with a bottle of wine?

15             MR. ASBEHA:  I came in.  When the

16 Investigator found out, I came in and asked

17 him where he found it.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  This day, this

19 day where the two women were photographed,

20 were you there that day?

21             MR. ASBEHA:  I wasn't there.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You went there?
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1             MR. ASBEHA:  I remember.  I might

2 be there, but I don't remember the girl.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So you don't --

4 in your absence, do you know what your

5 employees were doing?

6             MR. ASBEHA:  (No audible answer.)

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Assuming

8 that you were not selling wine, do you know

9 what your employees were doing in your absence

10 to prevent people from consuming alcohol on

11 your premise?

12             MR. ASBEHA:  Most of the time I'm

13 always there.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  That's not what I

15 asked you.

16             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You told me twice

18 now --

19             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, yes, sir.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- on days you

21 weren't there.  You weren't there the day the

22 guy brought in the small bottle of wine.  You
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1 weren't there the day that these people posed

2 for this picture.

3             MR. ASBEHA:  That would be the --

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I know at least

5 two instances you weren't there.  My question

6 to you, your employees when you weren't there,

7 what did they do to prevent people from

8 consuming wine that was not purchased by your

9 -- from your establishment?

10             MR. ASBEHA:  The Investigator told

11 us to cover all the bar and everything.  And

12 I already informed them that.  Even the

13 Investigator asked them and they say we can

14 sell liquor.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Did you give

16 instructions to your employees --

17             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- to not allow

19 people to consume wine that wasn't --

20             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And what did you

22 tell them?  How did you -- what did you tell
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1 them to do to prevent that?

2             MR. ASBEHA:  I told them that --

3 anybody who works there that we are not

4 selling liquor and we cover -- we already

5 covered the bar and everything.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So you

7 didn't tell them to go to be -- you didn't

8 tell them to search at the door, did you?

9             MR. ASBEHA:  No, sir.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You didn't tell

11 them to walk around the establishment and make

12 sure no one was consuming alcohol, did you?

13             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, I did.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You did?  Well,

15 how did this happen?  How did this happen? 

16 What --

17             MR. ASBEHA:  It's --

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  In front of

19 everyone.  I mean, you know, the Investigator

20 walks in and says hey, what are you drinking

21 and they just hold up a bottle of wine.  What

22 kind of job were your employees doing?
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1             MR. ASBEHA:  Upstairs the whole

2 bar, the one you saw the picture is

3 downstairs, which is there is no bar.  We use

4 it as the restaurant lounge downstairs.  There

5 is no bar downstairs.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Fine.  I have no

7 further questions.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Others?

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I think Mr. Jones

10 has follow-up.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Jones?

12             MEMBER JONES:  Thank you, Madam

13 Chair.  You are the general manager of this

14 establishment?

15             MR. ASBEHA:  I'm the ABC manager.

16             MEMBER JONES:  Are you the general

17 manager?  Do you -- are you responsible for

18 the day-to-day operations --

19             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.

20             MEMBER JONES:  -- of this

21 establishment?  What are your duties?  What

22 are you responsible for?  Can you hire and
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1 fire employees?

2             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.

3             MEMBER JONES:  Do you sign

4 paychecks?

5             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.

6             MEMBER JONES:  You do sign

7 paychecks?

8             MR. ASBEHA:  (No audible answer.)

9             MEMBER JONES:  Do you purchase

10 alcohol?

11             MR. ASBEHA:  He purchase the

12 alcohol.

13             MEMBER JONES:  Do you tell him --

14             MR. ASBEHA:  I order.

15             MEMBER JONES:  Do you tell him --

16             MR. ASBEHA:  I order and we

17 purchase from Washington Wholesaler.

18             MEMBER JONES:  So you put in the

19 order, but the funds for that order come from

20 some other location, some other person?

21             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

22             MEMBER JONES:  So the money for
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1 the actual goods, for the order, so if you put

2 in an order for alcohol, you do not pay for

3 that with your funds, those come from someone

4 else?  But you are responsible for

5 coordinating and --

6             MR. ASBEHA:  For ordering --

7             MEMBER JONES:  -- ordering the

8 alcohol?

9             MR. ASBEHA:  -- the alcohol. 

10 Correct.

11             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So you are

12 responsible for the activities and the

13 operations of the establishment?

14             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.

15             MEMBER JONES:  That's what you

16 understand your purpose and role to be?

17             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.

18             MEMBER JONES:  What is the nature

19 of your relationship with the owner as you

20 have identified him?

21             MR. ASBEHA:  As the owner.

22             MEMBER JONES:  Yes.  Are you
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1 related to the owner?

2             MR. ASBEHA:  No.

3             MEMBER JONES:  Do you have any --

4 what's your business relationship with the

5 owner?

6             MR. ASBEHA:  He the owner, I'm the

7 manager.

8             MEMBER JONES:  Are you under

9 contract?

10             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, I am.

11             MEMBER JONES:  Are you part --

12 what's the nature?  Do you get a part of the

13 profits?  What's the nature of your

14 relationship with the owner?

15             MR. ASBEHA:  It depends. 

16 Sometimes if business is good --

17             COURT REPORTER:  Mr. Asbeha, I

18 can't hear you when you are facing Mr. Amde.

19             MR. ASBEHA:  All right.  The

20 salary base.

21             MEMBER JONES:  So you are a

22 salaried employee?  Okay.  How long have you
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1 been a salaried employee?

2             MR. ASBEHA:  Almost a year.

3             MEMBER JONES:  Almost a year.  Is

4 this your only place of employment currently?

5             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.

6             MEMBER JONES:  It is.  Okay.  I am

7 having a hard time following your answers. 

8 And I will put the onus on me.  So I'm going

9 to have to ask these questions in a way that

10 I'm hoping you will be able to answer them

11 clearly for me.

12             MR. ASBEHA:  Okay.  

13             MEMBER JONES:  You indicated that

14 you were the general manager of the

15 establishment when the name on the front of

16 the establishment changed.

17             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

18             MEMBER JONES:  Is that correct?

19             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.

20             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Given what

21 you indicated as your duties and

22 responsibilities, I would assume from that
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1 that you are responsible for executing that

2 change in the establishment, i.e., you issued

3 the command, order or request of your staff or

4 you personally --

5             MR. ASBEHA:  The owner did.

6             MEMBER JONES:  -- facilitated the

7 change of the name from Queen Makeda to Kiss

8 whatever.

9             MR. ASBEHA:  No, the owner asked

10 me to do it, so I have to do it.

11             MEMBER JONES:  The owner told you

12 to do this?

13             MR. ASBEHA:  Yeah.

14             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

15             MR. ASBEHA:  I'm with --

16             MEMBER JONES:  But you were fully

17 cognizant and aware of what it was that you

18 were doing?

19             MR. ASBEHA:  I wasn't aware until

20 the officer, I mean, Investigator Jones told

21 me that I can't do it.

22             MEMBER JONES:  No, no, no.  That's
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1 not what I'm asking.

2             MR. ASBEHA:  All right.  

3             MEMBER JONES:  Were you aware of

4 the fact that you were changing the name --

5             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.

6             MEMBER JONES:  -- of the -- okay. 

7 So you willfully changed the name on the front

8 of the establishment from Queen Makeda to Kiss

9 whatever?

10             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.

11             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  You executed

12 that.  You were told to do that by your -- by

13 the owner, but you did it?

14             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, some specialist

15 guy came and put it over there.

16             MEMBER JONES:  I'm sorry.  So you

17 didn't physically do it, but you --

18             MR. ASBEHA:  Right.

19             MEMBER JONES:  -- are responsible

20 for facilitating it?

21             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.

22             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Were you
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1 also responsible for taking it down?  It being

2 the name Kiss Lounge and restoring it back to

3 Queen Makeda?

4             MR. ASBEHA:  After Investigator

5 Earl Jones told me, we were told that it's not

6 -- it's illegal to do it, so we called the guy

7 who put it and had one week to bring it back.

8             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  

9             MR. ASBEHA:  To put it back.

10             MEMBER JONES:  So I'm trying --

11 help -- how is it that you didn't realize that

12 that was a violation, that that was not

13 appropriate?  Is that -- are you not familiar

14 with the ABC Laws, Rules and Regulations?

15             MR. ASBEHA:  It's my first time. 

16 This was my first year, so --

17             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Okay.  So

18 you are relying on the owner to give you

19 appropriate guidance?

20             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

21             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So is there

22 anything that you recognize as being against



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 146

1 the law when it comes to alcohol sales? 

2 Specifically, do you realize it's a violation

3 to serve after hours?

4             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.

5             MEMBER JONES:  You do recognize

6 that.  Do you recognize that it's a violation

7 to serve underage patrons?

8             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.

9             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So you do --

10 you have some familiarity with some of the --

11             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.

12             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  How did you

13 gain that familiarity?  How did you come into

14 the knowledge of those things?

15             MR. ASBEHA:  I used to promote a

16 different club.

17             MEMBER JONES:  I can't hear you. 

18 You've got to speak up.

19             MR. ASBEHA:  I used to promote a

20 different club.

21             MEMBER JONES:  You used to promote

22 a different club?
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1             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

2             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Do you

3 realize that, at the time, it was a violation

4 to serve alcohol without a valid license?

5             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

6             MEMBER JONES:  Do you understand

7 what a valid license is?

8             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.

9             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Explain to

10 me what you believe a valid license is.

11             MR. ASBEHA:  I have to serve

12 liquor and to -- with a valid license.  That's

13 the only thing.

14             MEMBER JONES:  So a licensed

15 establishment, the license needs to have -- it

16 needs to be current?

17             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

18             MEMBER JONES:  Is that a correct

19 statement?  Do you understand that?

20             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.

21             MEMBER JONES:  Did you recognize

22 at the time that your license was not current?
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1             MR. ASBEHA:  I didn't realize

2 because after the Investigator Jones told me,

3 that's the first time I know about it.

4             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  But you

5 recognized at the time that Mr. Jones, the

6 Investigator, indicated --

7             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

8             MEMBER JONES:  -- to you and you

9 indicated to everyone here that immediately

10 after finding that out, you shut down your

11 establishment?

12             MR. ASBEHA:  We were serving the

13 food for like two or three days.  And after

14 that, it wasn't worth it, because then we

15 closed it until we renew the business.  It was

16 closed for a week.

17             MEMBER JONES:  It was closed for

18 one week?

19             MR. ASBEHA:  Yeah.

20             MEMBER JONES:  And then after

21 that?

22             MR. ASBEHA:  Until we renew the
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1 license.

2             MEMBER JONES:  Until you renewed

3 the license.

4             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

5             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  And your

6 explanation for how alcohol got into your

7 establishment when you weren't licensed

8 appropriately to sell alcohol is that

9 individual patrons brought in their own

10 alcohol?

11             MR. ASBEHA:  I wasn't even there

12 that day.

13             MEMBER JONES:  So you not being

14 there doesn't absolve you of the

15 responsibility.

16             MR. ASBEHA:  I understand.

17             MEMBER JONES:  So we can stop with

18 that response, because it's not helpful.

19             MR. ASBEHA:  All right.  

20             MEMBER JONES:  So you allowed the

21 patrons to bring alcohol into your

22 establishment.
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1             MR. ASBEHA:  No, I don't.  He was

2 hiding it.  I mean, he just told the

3 Investigator.  You can ask him he was there.

4             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So there was

5 only one individual that managed --

6             MR. ASBEHA:  One individual.

7             MEMBER JONES:  One individual?

8             MR. ASBEHA:  It was one

9 individual.

10             MEMBER JONES:  Did that one

11 individual give that alcoholic beverage to the

12 women that were pictured with alcohol, white

13 wine?

14             MR. ASBEHA:  It's not the same

15 picture.  I have seen --

16             MEMBER JONES:  It's not the same

17 picture?

18             MR. ASBEHA:  I don't think.  It's

19 not the same people.

20             MEMBER JONES:  So you are

21 knowledgeable of one instance where --

22             MR. ASBEHA:  One instance.
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1             MEMBER JONES:  -- alcohol was

2 snuck into your --

3             MR. ASBEHA:  One instance was a

4 guy and a girl.  They took -- and I can bring

5 them here any time, because they apologized

6 for what they doing.

7             MEMBER JONES:  So how do you, once

8 again, explain the photograph of the two

9 women?

10             MR. ASBEHA:  I'm not aware of it.

11             MEMBER JONES:  You're not aware of

12 it?  So that picture, were you here when Earl

13 Jones, Investigator Jones testified to what

14 that picture was about?

15             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

16             MEMBER JONES:  All right.  And you

17 are saying that you do not believe that that

18 was your establishment?

19             MR. ASBEHA:  My establishment, I

20 think it's a bad girl shows the wood.  The

21 whole establishment is not wood.  There is no

22 way it can be upstairs.  There is one upstairs
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1 where the bar is and the whole wall is brick. 

2 It's not of wood.  I have seen the picture and

3 I only see wood.  There is no wood upstairs by

4 the bar.

5             MEMBER JONES:  So you're saying

6 the picture --

7             MR. ASBEHA:  Only a brick wall.

8             MEMBER JONES:  So you have seen

9 the picture.  And your testimony here is that

10 the picture is not representative of your

11 establishment.  And therefore, it is not --

12 the women in there were not at your

13 establishment when that picture was taken?

14             MR. ASBEHA:  I'm not aware of it. 

15 I didn't see Earl Jones take the picture.

16             MEMBER JONES:  Have you seen the

17 picture?

18             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.

19             MEMBER JONES:  Based on what you

20 have seen in the picture, is it your testimony

21 that that picture is not a picture of your --

22 inside of your establishment?
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1             MR. ASBEHA:  Okay.  I have to see

2 it again.

3             MEMBER JONES:  Would you like to

4 see the picture again?  I would like for you

5 to see the picture.

6             MR. ASBEHA:  Okay.  Well, have a

7 copy?

8             MEMBER JONES:  Here it is.  I just

9 want to be clear.  So you are saying that that

10 picture that was testified to by Investigator

11 Jones as being taken inside of your

12 establishment, you are saying that that is not

13 a picture --

14             MR. ASBEHA:  This is not -- there

15 is one picture.  There is one that covers the

16 kitchen, which is downstairs.  We don't serve

17 liquor downstairs.  It's a restaurant.  But

18 all the walls are brick.  They are not wood. 

19 What I see right here is the wood.  There is

20 only one wood in that place and that's

21 downstairs.

22             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So you do
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1 have wood in your establishment?

2             MR. ASBEHA:  There is one wood

3 downstairs.

4             MEMBER JONES:  That is downstairs?

5             MR. ASBEHA:  Yep.  They walk in

6 with their own bottle, because we don't serve

7 a big bottle of wine.

8             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So let's be

9 clear.  If you are testifying that alcohol was

10 snuck into your establishment, the fact that

11 you serve or don't serve is not really

12 relevant if based on what you are saying the

13 reason is.  I'm just trying to get

14 clarification from you that you are now saying

15 that that picture is not representative of

16 your establishment.

17             MR. ASBEHA:  No.

18             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Thank you.

19             MR. ASBEHA:  And the bottle, too.

20             MEMBER JONES:  Thank you, Madam

21 Chair.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 
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1 Others?  I just have a couple follow-ups.  All

2 right.  I keep hearing you mention downstairs. 

3 Is your -- is that part of your establishment,

4 downstairs?

5             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, ma'am.  Yes,

6 ma'am.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So you

8 are not saying that this picture may not have

9 been taken --

10             MR. ASBEHA:  Yeah.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- in your

12 establishment.  You are saying it has to be

13 downstairs?

14             MR. ASBEHA:  Yeah.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

16 you said, I believe, you don't --

17             MR. ASBEHA:  I'm always --

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- have a bar

19 downstairs?

20             MR. ASBEHA:  There is no bar

21 downstairs.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But in
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1 general, do they serve liquor downstairs?

2             MR. ASBEHA:  Yeah, most of the

3 time when we have -- when it's busy, we have

4 the security down like on weekends and we

5 sell --

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

7             MR. ASBEHA:  -- liquor where the

8 security is because he checks everything.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

10             MR. ASBEHA:  The bags and

11 everything.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And I

13 can understand this was a while ago.  You may

14 not remember every specific day.  The record

15 shows that it wa April 18 when the regulatory

16 inspection took place and you were told you

17 didn't have a valid license, right?

18             MR. ASBEHA:  (No audible answer.)

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

20 then you said you can remember the 24th

21 because it was your birthday.

22             MR. ASBEHA:  It was closed.  I was
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1 only --

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

3             MR. ASBEHA:  -- not there for my

4 birthday.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  Okay. 

6 It sounds like you weren't there a couple of

7 other days, but it's your testimony that after

8 the 18th you were still open, but you didn't

9 serve alcohol, right?

10             MR. ASBEHA:  It was only food.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Only food.

12             MR. ASBEHA:  Only food after the

13 incident, what happened.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

15             MR. ASBEHA:  After the guy --

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

17             MR. ASBEHA:  -- told us it's not

18 worth it and we left that.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

20             MR. ASBEHA:  We closed it and --

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I just want

22 to --
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1             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's okay. 

3 I heard you.  I just want to get this if we

4 can pin it down a little bit.  I mean, it

5 sounds to me you said you served food during

6 the next few days.  Now, why did you then

7 decide to close?

8             MR. ASBEHA:  Because it's not

9 worth it.  Like --

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You didn't

11 make enough money just selling food?

12             MR. ASBEHA:  It wasn't making

13 enough money.  It's not enough money that --

14 something might happen.  The same thing might

15 happen --

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Were

17 you --

18             MR. ASBEHA:  -- again.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- aware that

20 people were still drinking in your

21 establishment?  That some people may have been

22 bringing in alcohol?
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1             MR. ASBEHA:  That's why we were

2 afraid of that.  Because some of the people

3 might come back again and do the same thing. 

4 So we discuss with the owner.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  Okay.

6             MR. ASBEHA:  And it was ordered we

7 close it for a week.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

9             MR. ASBEHA:  Until we renew the

10 business.  After we renewed it, we closed it

11 and all the Investigators were there.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So

13 just so we have the record straight.  So at

14 some point, it sounds like, you learned that

15 people were bringing in -- somebody had

16 brought in --

17             MR. ASBEHA:  Somebody might bring,

18 that's why we afraid and we learn about it and

19 we decided we have to close the place --

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

21             MR. ASBEHA:  -- for a while.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All
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1 right.  That's all my questions.  Anybody

2 else?

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yeah.  Just, Mr.

4 Asbeha?

5             MR. ASBEHA:  Asbeha.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Asbeha.  When did

7 you renew the license?  When was the license

8 renewed?

9             MR. ASBEHA:  It was end of April.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  End of April it

11 was renewed?

12             MR. ASBEHA:  End of -- because it

13 expired end of April.  We paid like $4,000 and

14 $2,000 fines and the license specialist told

15 us we have to pay the $4,000 and $2,000 fine

16 plus the license and we paid like $8,500 to

17 renew the license.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Do you know, was

19 it April or May?  Do you know?

20             MR. ASBEHA:  It might be between

21 the beginning of May and end of April.  We

22 close it for a week, so for a week.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So how long were

2 you closed?

3             MR. ASBEHA:  A week.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  One week?

5             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  From the 24th,

7 your birthday?

8             MR. ASBEHA:  From --

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You testified

10 earlier that you closed on the 24th, your

11 birthday.

12             MR. ASBEHA:  Yeah, yeah.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I would hope that

14 would stick in your mind.

15             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Is that correct?

17             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Is that when you

19 closed?

20             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And you closed

22 for a week.  So you closed until May 1st?
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1             MR. ASBEHA:  Yeah, after we renew

2 it, we opened again, because it took us like

3 a week and something.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Are you aware

5 that on May 1st you were served a Cease and

6 Desist Order?  You were served an order from

7 this Board that says you must cease

8 operations.  Are you aware of that order?

9             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  On May 1st?

11             MR. ASBEHA:  I came here and I

12 give them what --

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Are you aware of

14 that order?  My question is are you aware of

15 that order?

16             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  How many days

18 after that did you renew your license?

19             MR. ASBEHA:  (No response.)

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  If you don't

21 know, say you don't know.

22             MR. ASBEHA:  I don't know. 
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1 Because there were -- it's like a week.  We

2 are -- I'm sure that we close for a week.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You were closed

5 for a week.  Well, that's May 1st.

6             MR. ASBEHA:  I know -- the exact

7 dates, I don't know.  We might take 10 days or

8 not, but --

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So you

10 don't know.

11             MR. ASBEHA:  -- the date --

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  

13             MR. ASBEHA:  -- I find it.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Fine.  Thank you.

15             MR. ASBEHA:  The day we pay the

16 fines.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No further

18 questions.  Thank you.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 

20 Follow-up on Board questions?

21             MR. RIVERO:  Actually, yes.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  
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1                RECROSS-EXAMINATION

2             MR. RIVERO:  So you testified that

3 maybe during the -- this incident you are

4 describing about the little liquor and also

5 this incident that represents this photo, you

6 were not there.

7             MR. ASBEHA:  I wasn't there.

8             MR. RIVERO:  You were not there.

9             MR. ASBEHA:  No.

10             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  

11             MR. ASBEHA:  I came when it

12 happened and I spoke with the Investigators

13 and the customer.  

14             MR. RIVERO:  But you were not

15 there that day?

16             MR. ASBEHA:  I wasn't there.

17             MR. RIVERO:  And the establishment

18 was open, right?

19             MR. ASBEHA:  It was open for food.

20             MR. RIVERO:  It was operating,

21 right?

22             MR. ASBEHA:  For food and whatever.
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1             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  All right. 

2 Now, you also stated that the alcohol was

3 covered?

4             MR. ASBEHA:  Yep.

5             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  

6             MR. ASBEHA:  The officer or

7 Investigator told me to cover it and I covered

8 it.

9             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  So on those

10 days that you weren't there, right, you --

11 either this little miniature --

12             MR. ASBEHA:  I was not full-time

13 as like I go to grocery --

14             MR. RIVERO:  Oh, you testified you

15 weren't there.

16             MR. ASBEHA:  -- for tomatoes and

17 everything, then I came.  I'm always there.

18             MR. RIVERO:  You are always there

19 now?

20             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

21             MR. RIVERO:  So now --

22             MR. ASBEHA:  I'm always there.
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1             MR. RIVERO:  -- you are always

2 there.

3             MR. ASBEHA:  Listen to me.  I am

4 always there, but if I leave I might leave for

5 30 minutes to get like grocery or something,

6 ice or something.

7             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  So is it your

8 testimony that on this incident with the

9 little miniature bottle you talked about --

10             MR. ASBEHA:  You can ask --

11             MR. RIVERO:  -- you were gone for

12 30 minutes?

13             MR. ASBEHA:  You can ask the

14 Investigator.

15             MR. RIVERO:  No, I'm not asking

16 the Investigator.

17             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

18             MR. RIVERO:  I'm asking you --

19             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

20             MR. RIVERO:  -- because you are

21 the one who is talking about the story.

22             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.  Yes, sir.
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1             MR. RIVERO:  So you were gone for

2 30 minutes?

3             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.

4             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And then is it

5 your testimony that when this happened, you

6 were also gone for 30 minutes?

7             MR. ASBEHA:  No.

8             MR. RIVERO:  Were you gone for

9 longer than 30 minutes?

10             MR. ASBEHA:  No.  I'm not aware of

11 this.

12             MR. RIVERO:  Oh, you are not aware

13 of this at all?

14             MR. ASBEHA:  No.  I already told,

15 yes.

16             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  Now, but this

17 happened on April 20th.

18             MR. ASBEHA:  That's all -- I saw--

19             MR. RIVERO:  Were you there at the

20 establishment?

21             MR. ASBEHA:  I was -- I am not

22 aware of it.
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1             MR. ASBEHA:  I'm not aware of it,

2 because it's downstairs.

3             MR. RIVERO:  No.  The question is

4 were you at the --

5             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

6             MR. RIVERO:  -- establishment?

7             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.

8             MR. RIVERO:  You were working?

9             MR. ASBEHA:  Yeah.

10             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  But this other

11 incident you were gone for 30 minutes?

12             MR. ASBEHA:  30 minutes at the

13 most.

14             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  All right. 

15 Where was your license posted?

16             MR. ASBEHA:  On the bar.

17             MR. RIVERO:  Where do you keep

18 your license?

19             MR. ASBEHA:  By the bar.

20             MR. RIVERO:  Where is the bar?

21             MR. ASBEHA:  Upstairs.

22             MR. RIVERO:  And how -- tell me
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1 how you put it?  Where is it?

2             MR. ASBEHA:  We put it in a frame.

3             MR. RIVERO:  In a frame?

4             MR. ASBEHA:  Yeah.

5             MR. RIVERO:  And where do you put

6 the frame?

7             MR. ASBEHA:  By the bar.

8             MR. RIVERO:  By the bar?

9             MR. ASBEHA:  On the wall, yes.

10             MR. RIVERO:  On the wall?

11             MR. ASBEHA:  Yeah.

12             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  All right. 

13 And you became the manager in January of 2013?

14             MR. ASBEHA:  (No response.)

15             MR. RIVERO:  In January 2013, the

16 license was posted on the wall, wasn't it?

17             MR. ASBEHA:  Yep.  Before that it

18 was posted, too.

19             MR. RIVERO:  It was also posted

20 there before.

21             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

22             MR. RIVERO:  But you said in
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1 January 2013 you became the manager.

2             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.

3             MR. RIVERO:  And in January that

4 license was posted on the wall?

5             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.

6             MR. RIVERO:  And it was posted on

7 the wall in February, right?

8             MR. ASBEHA:  Well --

9             MR. RIVERO:  Did you move it in

10 February?  It was still on the wall?

11             MR. ASBEHA:  It's always, always,

12 always --

13             MR. RIVERO:  It's always there?

14             MR. ASBEHA:  Yeah.

15             MR. RIVERO:  In March, too?

16             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

17             MR. RIVERO:  And so in April as

18 well?

19             MR. ASBEHA:  Yep.

20             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  

21             MR. ASBEHA:  If they had told me,

22 I brought it in.
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1             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  So then --

2             MR. ASBEHA:  If it's expired, I

3 brought it in here.

4             MR. RIVERO:  -- on April 18th there

5 was a regulatory inspection?

6             MR. ASBEHA:  Yep.

7             MR. RIVERO:  Where was the license

8 on that night?

9             MR. ASBEHA:  It was there same --

10             MR. RIVERO:  On the wall?

11             MR. ASBEHA:  Yep.

12             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  So did you

13 ever look at the license?

14             MR. ASBEHA:  No, sir.  That was

15 the problem.

16             MR. RIVERO:  So you became an ABC

17 manager and for four months you didn't look at

18 the license date that is just sitting there on

19 the wall?

20             MR. ASBEHA:  No.

21             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  You were

22 testifying about not serving alcohol
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1 downstairs at the restaurant.  But I wasn't

2 clear about that.  Okay.  Do you have

3 customers who come in and order food and when,

4 you know, you have a restaurant and they ask

5 for alcohol and you say no?

6             MR. ASBEHA:  Can you say again?

7             MR. RIVERO:  Sure.

8             MR. ASBEHA:  I'm sorry.

9             MR. RIVERO:  You said that when

10 you -- at the restaurant level you don't serve

11 alcoholic beverages.

12             MR. ASBEHA:  We do.  I told you --

13 it's like I told, when we have security, we

14 sell liquor downstairs.

15             MR. RIVERO:  When do you have

16 security?

17             MR. ASBEHA:  On busy day, on busy

18 nights.

19             MR. RIVERO:  What does that mean?

20             MR. ASBEHA:  Which is the

21 weekends.

22             MR. RIVERO:  Weekends?
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1             MR. ASBEHA:  Yeah.

2             MR. RIVERO:  What does that mean

3 weekends?

4             MR. ASBEHA:  Weekends, like

5 Friday, Saturday.

6             MR. RIVERO:  Friday, Saturday?

7             MR. ASBEHA:  Thursday, Friday,

8 Saturday.

9             MR. RIVERO:  Thursday, Friday,

10 Saturday.  Sunday?

11             MR. ASBEHA:  Sundays are slow and

12 most of the time it's closed.

13             MR. RIVERO:  Closed.  Okay.  So

14 Thursday, Friday, Saturday you have -- you

15 serve alcoholic beverages downstairs?

16             MR. ASBEHA:  Most of the time,

17 yeah.

18             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And you --

19             MR. ASBEHA:  Which is always all

20 the time, 70 -- probably 80 percent the

21 customers seat upstairs.  

22             MR. RIVERO:  So --
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1             MR. ASBEHA:  It's a small place. 

2 It's not a big place.

3             MR. RIVERO:  -- if you --

4             MR. ASBEHA:  There's a dance

5 floor.

6             MR. RIVERO:  -- serve alcoholic

7 beverages Thursday, Friday and Saturday and

8 you are closed Sunday, what do you mean by

9 your testimony that you don't serve alcoholic

10 beverages downstairs?

11             MR. ASBEHA:  I didn't say I didn't

12 serve.  The bar is upstairs.  The bar is

13 upstairs.  We sell liquor upstairs.  Most of

14 the time the people are upstairs.

15             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  

16             MR. ASBEHA:  When it's busy, we

17 send people downstairs.  At that time, we have

18 the security checking everybody.

19             MR. RIVERO:  You have a restaurant

20 downstairs, right.

21             MR. ASBEHA:  Right.  The kitchen

22 is downstairs.
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1             MR. RIVERO:  Is it open Monday,

2 Tuesday and Wednesday?

3             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.

4             MR. RIVERO:  Do people go to eat

5 on the first floor?

6             MR. ASBEHA:  They always go

7 upstairs.

8             MR. RIVERO:  They always go

9 upstairs?

10             MR. ASBEHA:  Yep.

11             MR. RIVERO:  Are you saying that

12 Monday, Tuesday, Wednesday, people don't go to

13 eat?

14             MR. ASBEHA:  No.

15             MR. RIVERO:  No?

16             MR. ASBEHA:  They go -- they

17 always go upstairs.

18             MR. RIVERO:  What's upstairs?

19             MR. ASBEHA:  The same thing, a bar

20 and a seating.

21             MR. RIVERO:  And seating?

22             MR. ASBEHA:  Yep.
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1             MR. RIVERO:  Could they order food

2 upstairs?

3             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

4             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  So you don't

5 have customers on the first floor Monday,

6 Tuesday, Wednesday?

7             MR. ASBEHA:  No.

8             MR. RIVERO:  But you have

9 customers on the first floor Thursday, Friday

10 and Saturday?

11             MR. ASBEHA:  The whole week on the

12 top floor.

13             MR. RIVERO:  You have customers

14 the whole week on the top floor?

15             MR. ASBEHA:  The whole week on the

16 top floor.

17             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  So are you

18 saying the whole week nobody is on the first

19 floor?

20             MR. ASBEHA:  Nobody.

21             MR. RIVERO:  Who is on the first

22 floor?
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1             MR. ASBEHA:  When it's busy like,

2 there is nobody except the security and the

3 chef.

4             MR. RIVERO:  Security and chef

5 downstairs?

6             MR. ASBEHA:  Yep.

7             MR. RIVERO:  You have tables and

8 chairs downstairs?

9             MR. ASBEHA:  Yep.  I can't force

10 them to sit downstairs.

11             MR. RIVERO:  Of course.  I'm not

12 saying that.

13             MR. ASBEHA:  Yeah.

14             MR. RIVERO:  How many tables and

15 chairs do you have downstairs?

16             MR. ASBEHA:  Four, four tables.

17             MR. RIVERO:  You have four tables

18 downstairs?

19             MR. ASBEHA:  Yeah.

20             MR. RIVERO:  So you are telling me

21 that your customers come in and they go

22 upstairs to sit down?
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1             MR. ASBEHA:  Yeah.

2             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  

3             MR. ASBEHA:  Correct.

4             MR. RIVERO:  And they order food

5 upstairs?

6             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.

7             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And they order

8 food upstairs every day you are open?

9             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.

10             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And then

11 downstairs nobody eats?

12             MR. ASBEHA:  They eat when -- I

13 told you when there is no seating upstairs,

14 they come downstairs.

15             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  Oh, okay.  And

16 that is Thursday, Friday, Saturday?

17             MR. ASBEHA:  When --

18             MR. RIVERO:  And you also --

19             MR. ASBEHA:  -- it's busy.  It

20 doesn't have to be Thursday, Friday.  Most of

21 the time our business busy on the weekend like

22 most of the business.
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1             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  Well, what do

2 you mean by weekend?  I asked you about Sunday

3 and you told me you were closed.

4             MR. ASBEHA:  Weekends --

5             MR. RIVERO:  Sundays are weekends.

6             MR. ASBEHA:  -- are the slowest

7 for us.  I mean, the Sunday.

8             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  So when is the

9 active big day for you all?

10             MR. ASBEHA:  Friday, Saturday.

11             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  All right. 

12 Now, you were told on April 18th that your

13 license had expired.  Okay?  And it was

14 already expired for how long?  How many days

15 had it expired by the time Investigator Jones

16 told you that the license had expired?  The

17 license had expired --

18             MR. ASBEHA:  I don't know.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

20             MR. ASBEHA:  You already asked me

21 that.

22             MR. MPRAS:  Objection.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait.  There

2 is an objection.  Let's hear the objection. 

3 Mr. Rivero, let's hear the objection.

4             MR. MPRAS:  The date of expiration

5 was already testified to.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What?

7             MR. MPRAS:  The date of expiration

8 was already testified to.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Could

10 we -- it's like 7:09.  Can we get to the route 

11 of this.

12             MR. RIVERO:  So you were serving

13 with an expired license for 18 days.  Is that

14 right, at least?

15             MR. ASBEHA:  18?

16             MR. RIVERO:  18 days.

17             MR. ASBEHA:  No.

18             MR. RIVERO:  No?

19             MR. ASBEHA:  No.

20             MR. RIVERO:  When did your license

21 expire?

22             MR. ASBEHA:  It's stated in the
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1 record.

2             MR. RIVERO:  What is that date?

3             MR. ASBEHA:  April, April 22nd.

4             MR. RIVERO:  What is the date that

5 your alcoholic beverage license expired?

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is it in the

7 record already?

8             MR. MPRAS:  It's on the record,

9 Madam Chair, if I may say.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

11             MR. RIVERO:  The witness can't

12 recall.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

14             MR. RIVERO:  Your license expired

15 March 31st.

16             MR. ASBEHA:  Oh.

17             MR. RIVERO:  Okay?  You were

18 serving alcohol without a license for 18 days. 

19 Is that right or wrong?

20             MR. ASBEHA:  Not 18 days.

21             MR. RIVERO:  Why?

22             MR. ASBEHA:  I wasn't aware of it,
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1 but --

2             MR. RIVERO:  You weren't aware of

3 what?

4             MR. ASBEHA:  -- I wasn't aware if

5 the license expired or not.

6             MR. RIVERO:  But your license was

7 expired, right?

8             MR. ASBEHA:  After Investigator

9 Earl Jones told me, I know that.

10             MR. RIVERO:  That's when you knew.

11             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes.

12             MR. RIVERO:  But you were serving

13 alcohol with an expired license from April 1st

14 to the 18th.  Is that right?

15             MR. ASBEHA:  April 1st?

16             MR. RIVERO:  To April 18th.

17             MR. ASBEHA:  I think so.

18             MR. RIVERO:  Yes, okay.  No

19 further questions.

20             MR. MPRAS:  Madam Chair, if I may,

21 I have a few short questions.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  We are
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1 on --

2             MR. MPRAS:  Yes.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- follow-up.

4               REDIRECT EXAMINATION

5             MR. MPRAS:  Mr. Asbeha, if -- had

6 you known -- this is your first time as an ABC

7 manager, correct?

8             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, yes, sir.

9             MR. MPRAS:  Full-time employment?

10             MR. ASBEHA:  Yes, sir.

11             MR. MPRAS:  Okay.  Had you known

12 the liquor license was expired, would you have

13 served alcohol?

14             MR. ASBEHA:  No.

15             MR. MPRAS:  Had you known it was

16 improper to use a trade name without ABC Board

17 approval, would you have done so?

18             MR. ASBEHA:  No.

19             MR. MPRAS:  Have you since

20 corrected the expired license, the trade name

21 and do you currently have your books and

22 records in order?
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1             MR. ASBEHA:  Everything.

2             MR. MPRAS:  Thank you.

3             MR. ASBEHA:  We have it.  We have

4 it.

5             MR. MPRAS:  Thank you very much. 

6 No further questions.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

8 you can be excused.

9             (Whereupon, witness excused.)

10             MR. ASBEHA:  Okay.  Thanks.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you. 

12 Do you have one more witness?

13             MR. MPRAS:  No, ma'am.  No more

14 witnesses.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Does

16 that complete your case?

17             MR. MPRAS:  It does.  I'm sorry.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 

19 Closing?

20             MR. RIVERO:  Thank you.  Board

21 Members, this case presents the textbook

22 example of flagrant violations of Title 25 of
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1 the DC Code and Regulations under cover of

2 ignorance.  And ignorance doesn't cover much

3 nor is it, as you know, an excuse for any

4 violations that the Government has

5 successfully proven today.

6             Through the Government's testimony

7 exhibits and the testimony of the licensee's

8 sole witness, we have an admission that the

9 licensee was operating with an expired license

10 serving alcohol.  We have an admission that

11 the licensee had no books and records on the

12 premises.  In fact, the licensee admitted to

13 moving them at some point in time.

14             We have an admission that the

15 licensee decided to change the name of the

16 establishment without Board approval.  We have

17 an admission or we have no evidence to refute

18 the fact that they didn't file that quarterly

19 report on time.

20             We have an admission that the

21 licensee was aware that these things were

22 happening at least in the person of the
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1 manager.  Because we actually don't have the

2 licensee testifying who is here today.  And

3 one would have to wonder why the licensee

4 whose actual license is on the line here, it's

5 not the manager's license, has chosen not to

6 testify.

7             This is not a criminal proceeding. 

8 We don't have a Fifth Amendment or Fourth

9 Amendment or any kind of Constitutional

10 barriers for you all to draw an inference that

11 if, in fact, there was some justification or

12 something to say.  And if it was my license on

13 the line, I would be up here testifying trying

14 to explain myself or excuse myself to you all. 

15 None of that happened.

16             What do we have?  We have an ABC

17 manager whose credibility is completely

18 suspect and totally unreliable.  This is a

19 person who has no corroborating testimony. 

20 Maybe on one date something happened.  Maybe

21 on another date something happened.  Maybe I

22 became an employee at this period of time or
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1 that period of time.  There is no basis from

2 this testimony that the Board can conclude

3 that the manager actually knew the facts about

4 which he was testifying.

5             On the other hand, the Government

6 has presented testimony that has been

7 documented contemporaneously.  We have two

8 reports in evidence that have not been called

9 into question, that indeed to contain hearsay

10 evidence, but the hearsay evidence is

11 completely reliable and accepted under the

12 rules before this Board.

13             So you are faced with a picture of

14 a totally inadequate attempt to justify one's

15 very long history of violations and the

16 Government's very matter-of-fact reliable

17 proof of the violations at issue.  And I say

18 at issue because at issue is just a segment of

19 violations of a very long history.

20             And I invite the Board to take

21 administrative notice of its own records, even

22 though the ABC manager claims to have been
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1 completely unaware of $16,000 in fines, it is

2 pretty clear that they were levied.  It's

3 pretty clear they weren't paid.  It's pretty

4 clear that this establishment has a very long

5 history of violations.  And it's also pretty

6 clear, at least to me, that the violations at

7 issue in these two cases, separately or

8 together, provide a basis for the revocation

9 of the alcoholic beverage license of Queen

10 Makeda.

11             And it is that which is the

12 Government's recommendation today.  We need to

13 send a signal to the community that this

14 record of flagrant violations -- it doesn't

15 matter that they were fixed after the fact. 

16 After the fact is simply a point in time in a

17 very long investigative history of violations.

18             And so you send the message that

19 flagrant violations on the cover of ignorance

20 is not acceptable.  So I urge the Board to

21 find that all of the violations alleged in

22 these two cases are, in fact, proven by the
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1 Government and I urge the Board to revoke the

2 ABC license of this establishment.  Thank you

3 very much.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr.

5 Mpras?

6             MR. MPRAS:  Members of the Board,

7 while it is the witness -- the witness for the

8 respondent is not a professional witness as

9 those that have come forward for the

10 Government and is testifying to an incident

11 and/or incidents that happened up to a year

12 ago.

13             Now, this testimony was forthright

14 as to the violations committed, the dates the

15 license, the liquor license, was expired and

16 as to the steps he took to remedy the

17 situation.

18             At this time, these violations,

19 while administrative violations and they are

20 serious in nature, did not pose a threat to

21 the community, were not purposeful and have

22 since been remedied and the venue is operating
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1 in compliance.

2             We urge the Board to take this

3 into consideration and should they choose to

4 impose a penalty, we respectfully request that

5 it be one other than revocation.  Thank you.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

7 you very much.  What we are going to do is

8 just address the status hearings that -- well,

9 I'm going to close the record on this first.

10             Let me close the record on this

11 case and ask you if you want to file proposed

12 findings of fact and conclusions of law?

13             MR. MPRAS:  Yes, ma'am, we will

14 reserve the right to do that.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You would

16 like to do that.  Okay.  

17             MR. RIVERO:  We waive.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  You

19 reserve your right to do that as well then. 

20 Is that correct or no?  You are not going to

21 do it?

22             MR. MPRAS:  He's waiving.
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1             MR. RIVERO:  We waive.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Whatever. 

3 Okay.  So we are going to leave the record

4 open --

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  He literally

6 waved.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- for that. 

8 The transcript will be ready in a couple of

9 weeks and then you will have 30 days after

10 that to file the proposed findings and

11 conclusions of law and serve them on each

12 party and file with the Board.

13             MR. MPRAS:  Okay.  

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And then the

15 Board will issue an order within 90 days. 

16 Okay.  Before I do our instructions for closed

17 deliberation on that, I want to just address

18 the Status Hearings that were continued until

19 this afternoon, until this hearing, so that we

20 can do them all at one time.

21             MR. RIVERO:  Sure.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.
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1             (Whereupon, at 7:19 p.m. a recess

2 until 7:23 p.m.)

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  As

4 Chairperson of the Alcoholic Beverage Control

5 Board for the District of Columbia and in

6 accordance with DC Official Code Section 2-

7 574(b) of the Open Meetings Amendment Act, I

8 move that the ABC Board hold a closed meeting

9 upon receipt of the proposed findings of fact

10 and conclusions of law in Case Nos. 13-CMP-

11 00206 and No. 12-CMP-00631, Queen Makeda, for

12 the purpose of seeking legal advice from our

13 counsel on these Queen Makeda cases, pursuant

14 to Section 2-574(b)(4) of the Open Meetings

15 Act and deliberating upon them for the reasons

16 cited in Section 2-574(b)(13) of the Open

17 Meetings Act.

18             Is there a second?

19             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Second.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr.

21 Silverstein has seconded the motion.  I'll now

22 take a roll call vote now that the motion has
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1 been seconded.

2             Mr. Brooks?

3             MEMBER BROOKS:  I agree.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Alberti?

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Just for the

6 record, we are talking about Case 12-CMP-00631

7 and Case No. 13-CMP-00206?

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I believe I

9 said that.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And I agree.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You agree

14 okay to the closed meeting.  Okay.  Ms. Miller

15 agrees.

16             Mr. Silverstein?

17             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  I agree.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Jones?

19             MEMBER JONES:  I agree.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  It

21 appears that the motion has passed.

22             I hereby give notice that the ABC
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1 Board will hold a closed meeting on these

2 cases upon receipt of the proposed findings of

3 fact and conclusions of law pursuant to

4 Section 2-574(b) of the Open Meetings Act.

5             Okay.  

6             (Whereupon, the Show Cause Hearing

7 in the above-entitled matter was concluded at

8 7:27 p.m.)

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21
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